Customs Amendment (Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership Implementation) Bill 2018 [Provisions], Customs Tariff Amendment (Comprehensive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Implementation) Bill 2018 [Provisions] Submission 12



Level 7, 321 Pitt Street Sydney NSW 2000 Phone: 02 9699 3686 Email: campaign@aftinet.org.au ACN 097 603 131 ABN 83 659 681 462 www.aftinet.org.au

Submission to the Senate Inquiry on the Customs Amendment
(Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership
Implementation) Bill 2018 [Provisions], Customs Tariff Amendment
(Comprehensive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Implementation) Bill 2018
[Provisions]

August 2018

Contact Dr Patricia Ranald AFTINET 7/321 Pitt St, Sydney 2000.

Introduction

The Australian Fair Trade and Investment Network (AFTINET) is a national network of 60 community organisations and many more individuals supporting fair regulation of trade, consistent with democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental sustainability.

AFTINET supports the development of fair trading relationships with all countries and recognises the need for regulation of trade through the negotiation of international rules.

AFTINET supports the principle of multilateral trade negotiations, provided these are conducted within a transparent framework that recognises the special needs of developing countries and is founded upon respect for democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental protection.

In general, AFTINET advocates that non-discriminatory multilateral negotiations are preferable to preferential bilateral and regional negotiations that discriminate against other trading partners. We are concerned about the continued proliferation of bilateral and regional preferential agreements and their impact on developing countries which are excluded from negotiations, then pressured to accept the terms of agreements negotiated by the most powerful players.

AFTINET welcomes the opportunity to make this submission on the Customs Amendment Bills for the TPP-11.

The original TPP-12, as President Obama put it, was about "the US writing the rules" for international regulatory standards driven by US global corporations. In the TPP-11, only 22 of its provisions have been suspended, but not removed, pending the US re-joining the deal. Many of these provisions increase monopolies on medicines, including the most expensive biologic medicines, which would delay the availability of cheaper forms of these medicines, and increase copyright monopolies at the expense of consumers. Appendix 1 of our full submission to the Senate Foreign affairs, Defence and Trade Committee provides more details about the suspended medicine provisions. Trade agreements should not be used to increase monopolies, which are the opposite of "free" trade. The suspension of these provisions identifies them as unacceptable to all TPP countries, yet they could be resurrected if the US re-joins the agreement.

Australia has never before signed a deal containing essentially unacceptable provisions that could be re-activated if an outside party re-joins the deal.

Like the TPP-12, TPP-11 is still not mainly about tariffs or market access. Most of its 30 chapters are legally binding rules which suit global corporations but mostly restrain future governments from regulating in the public interest in areas like access to medicines, essential services, temporary migrant workers, food labelling and product standards, and many other areas ranging from data privacy on the internet, to financial regulation.

The TPP-11 still contains ISDS rights for foreign investors to bypass national courts and sue governments for millions of dollars in unfair international tribunals if they can argue that a change in law or policy has reduced the value of their investment. The question from a civil society point of view is still whether these rules that suit global corporations but tie the hands of governments from regulating them are in the interest of most Australians.

Most of the TPP-11 deals with policy issues that are normally decided through open democratic parliamentary debate. They should not be traded off against small market access

gains which will benefit some specific industry sectors but may harm the interests of most Australians.

The TPP-11 Customs Amendment Bills are the end point in a secretive and undemocratic process and should be opposed

The current Australian trade agreement process is secretive and undemocratic, with the text not made public until after the decision to sign it. The decision to sign agreements is made by Cabinet before they are tabled in Parliament and only then examined by the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties. There is no independent assessment of the economic, environmental, health and other impacts of the agreement.

Parliament has no ability to change the text of the agreement and can only vote on the implementing legislation, which only deals with immediate changes to legislation like the Customs Amendment Bills.

However, the 30 chapters of the TPP text contain many unacceptable clauses which are contained in the text but which Parliament is not permitted to vote on. These include:

- Special rights for foreign investors to sue governments over domestic laws and policies (ISDS),
- restrictions on regulation of essential services and state-owned enterprises,
- weak labour rights and environmental standards that are not fully enforceable in the same way as the rest of the agreement,
- increased numbers of vulnerable temporary migrant workers without testing if local workers are available.

We also know that some of the worst clauses on stronger monopolies for biologic medicines and copyright monopolies have only been suspended pending the US re-joining the deal, not deleted altogether.

We believe that many of these provisions would be opposed by the majority of Australians, and by Parliament, if they were subject to full debate and voting.

A Senate Inquiry in 2015 entitled *Blind Agreement* criticised this process and made some recommendations for change. The Productivity Commission has made recommendations for the public release of the final text and independent assessments of the costs and benefits of trade agreements before they are authorised for signing by Cabinet. The EU has developed a more open process, including public release of documents and text during negotiations and release of texts before they are signed (Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade Committee 2015, EU 2015, Productivity Commission 2010).

AFTINET's recommendations, which support these and other changes, were summarised in our submission to the Senate Inquiry. We support publication of negotiating texts, publication of the final text of agreements and independent evaluation of the economic, health and environmental impacts of agreements before the decision is made to sign them. Parliament should vote on the whole text of the agreement (AFTINET 2015).

At this point in the TPP-11 process, the only chance for the Parliament to reject the substantial provisions of the TPP-11 which are not in the national interest is to vote against the Customs Amendment Bills.

Below is a summary of our submission made to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties and the Senate Inquiry into the TPP-11, which encapsulates why we believe the TPP-11 is not in the public interest and the Customs Amendment Bills should be opposed as the only way to

prevent the implementation of the agreement. The full submission with references is attached as Appendix 1.

Summary of why the TPP 11 should not be implemented

ISDS

The TPP-11 provisions for ISDS remain almost completely unchanged from the TPP-12. ISDS is an enormously costly system with no independent judiciary, precedents or appeals, which gives increased legal rights to global corporations which already have enormous market power, based on legal concepts not recognised in national systems and not available to domestic investors.

Over the past 2 years, even more legal experts and legislators have condemned flaws in the ISDS system as the numbers of cases against public interest laws have increased. This critical debate has affected all sides of politics, and many governments are reconsidering ISDS. Even the EU and the US are now negotiating agreements without ISDS. The two institutions that oversee ISDS arbitration systems, the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) and the World Bank International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID) are conducting ongoing reviews which have also identified serious flaws in the system.

Given these developments, the TPP-11 should not contain ISDS.

Trade-in-Services

the TPP-11 trade-in-services chapter remains unchanged from the TPP-12. The structure of the chapter treats regulation of services as if it were a tariff, to be frozen at existing levels or reduced over time, and not to be increased in future, known as the "ratchet" structure. The negative list structure means that all services are included, unless specifically exempted. Exemptions are intended to be reduced over time. The exemptions do not apply to ISDS, and do not prevent ISDS cases on exempted services.

The negative list and ratchet structure are specifically intended to prevent governments from introducing new forms of regulation, which are seen as potential barriers to trade.

But this structure ignores the need for democratic governments to respond to changed circumstances, like the re-regulation of the financial sector following the Global Financial Crisis, and the need for new regulation of carbon emission levels and energy markets in response to climate change. The structure can also prevent governments from responding to failures of privatisation and deregulation, as occurred with the need to re-regulate the provision of Australian vocational education services.

Temporary movement of people

The TPP-11 commits Australia to accepting unlimited numbers of temporary workers from Canada, Mexico, Chile, Japan, Malaysia and Vietnam as contractual service providers in a wide range of professional, technical and skilled trades occupations, without labour market testing to establish whether there are local workers available. The fact that they are tied to one employer and face deportation if they lose the job means that these workers are vulnerable to exploitation. Recent studies have provided even more evidence that exploitation is widespread. Australia has made far more extensive commitments for entry of contractual service providers than have other TPP countries.

The government has recognised some of these issues through its abolition of the visa 457 and claimed restoration of labour market testing for temporary overseas workers. During the TPP-11 negotiations, the Australian government could have chosen to reinstate labour market

testing, as would be consistent with its claimed change of domestic policy, but it has chosen not to do so. The government did choose to restore labour market testing for contractual service providers in the Peru-Australia FTA, which was negotiated over the same period. This begs the question of why the two agreements are inconsistent.

Labour Rights

The text of the TPP-11 Labour chapter is unchanged from the TPP-12. However, there are legally binding side letters between Vietnam and other TPP-11 countries which have the effect of weakening Vietnam's obligations in relation to the chapter.

Labour law experts have criticised the chapter because much of it is aspirational rather than legally binding. For example, the clause on forced and child labour only commits governments to "recognise the goal" of eliminating forced and child labour. The enforcement process for those few provisions which are legally binding is more qualified, lengthy and convoluted than in other chapters of the agreement. These processes have not proven effective in other agreements. The labour rights chapter is not specifically exempted from ISDS cases, and there is no reference to labour regulation in the claimed ISDS safeguards. This means that future changes to labour laws could be the subject of ISDS disputes.

Environment

Environmental law experts have criticised the chapter for its weak environmental standards, which are not enforceable in the same way as obligations in other chapters.

Despite promises that the agreement would include enforceable commitments by governments to at least seven international environment agreements, the text mentions only four, and only one - on trade in endangered species - has clearly enforceable commitments.

The text does not refer to climate change, but only to voluntary measures for lower emission economies with no benchmarks or timeframes.

The non-binding nature of commitments and weak enforceability in the environment chapter contrasts sharply with the legal rights of corporations to sue governments over domestic laws, including environmental laws, under the provisions for ISDS described above.

Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT)

The TPP-11 includes new commitments for Australia to mutually recognise product conformity assessment procedures in other TPP-11 countries. Mutual recognition of regulatory standards across countries with different standards raises the question of how to maintain and improve Australia's relatively high standards in areas like food regulation and building product standards. Harmonising standards may not be in the public interest.

Australia introduced a form of country-of-origin food labelling after the imported infected frozen berries scandal, and more regulation may be needed in future. After numerous reports of dangerous imports of asbestos products and flammable building cladding, a Senate inquiry has recommended that stronger regulation is needed to ensure that imported building products conform to Australian standards to prevent importation of such dangerous products. Future governments may need to introduce new regulation in these areas. The commitments to recognise other countries' conformity assessment procedures may impede future governments from regulating in these areas.

ISDS disputes are not excluded from the TBT chapter. In addition to government-to-government disputes described above, foreign investors could use ISDS to claim compensation for changes to food labelling requirements, or changes to building product

conformity standards which might occur after the TPP-11 is in place. The wine and spirits annex could restrict future options for mandatory alcohol health warnings like those for pregnant women, and such regulation could also be open to ISDS cases.

Government procurement

Australian procurement policy should follow the example of trading partners like South Korea and the US in having policies with more flexibility to consider broader definitions of value for money, which recognise the value of supporting small and medium-sized local firms in government contracting decisions.

The recent Joint Select Committee inquiry into changes to Commonwealth Procurement Rules recommended that the Australian government should not enter into any commitments in trade agreements that undermine its ability to support Australian businesses, taking the view that this would not conflict with Australia's international trade obligations.

The government has rejected this recommendation, and so appears to have a different and far less flexible interpretation of Australia's international trade obligations, including the TPP-11 procurement chapter. DFAT has said that TPP-11 will require changes to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules.

It is important that the Committee scrutinise any proposed changes to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules resulting from the TPP-11 before they are tabled in Parliament to ensure that they do not remove the flexibility to support local small and medium sized enterprises.

Conclusion

The Government has refused to undertake independent studies of the economic, health, environmental and other impacts of the TPP-11 in Australia despite advice from key bodies like the Productivity Commission, the Australian Competition and Consumer Commission, environment and public health experts. International predictive econometric studies based on unrealistic assumptions show tiny economic gains by 2030, which have not been assessed against the costs of other impacts. While emphasising gains for particular export sectors, the NIA does not provide an analysis of the impact of the TPP-11 on the economy as a whole, nor of the costs of government revenue losses, and unemployment, temporary labour, ISDS and future restrictions on government regulation. Given these severe shortcomings, the Committee should recommend against the Customs Amendment Bills.

Customs Amendment (Comprehensive and Progre [Provisions], Customs Tariff Amendment (Comprehensive and Progre	ssive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership Implementation) Bill 2018 ensive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Implementation) Bill 2018 [Provisions] Submission 12
Appendix 1	
, ipponant 1	
Submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties and the Senate Inquiry on the TPP-11 April 2018	
Contact Dr Patricia Ranald	
AFTINET 7/321 Pitt St, Sydney 2000.	

Introduction

The Australian Fair Trade and Investment Network (AFTINET) is a national network of 60 community organisations and many more individuals supporting fair regulation of trade, consistent with democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental sustainability.

AFTINET supports the development of fair trading relationships with all countries and recognises the need for regulation of trade through the negotiation of international rules.

AFTINET supports the principle of multilateral trade negotiations, provided these are conducted within a transparent framework that recognises the special needs of developing countries and is founded upon respect for democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental protection.

In general, AFTINET advocates that non-discriminatory multilateral negotiations are preferable to preferential bilateral and regional negotiations that discriminate against other trading partners. We are concerned about the continued proliferation of bilateral and regional preferential agreements and their impact on developing countries which are excluded from negotiations, then pressured to accept the terms of agreements negotiated by the most powerful players.

AFTINET welcomes the opportunity to make this submission on the TPP-11, now re-named the Comprehensive Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement (CPTPP), after the withdrawal of the US from the original TPP, or TPP-12.

The TPP-12, as President Obama put it, was about "the US writing the rules" for international regulatory standards driven by US global corporations. In the TPP-11, only 22 of its provisions have been suspended, but not removed, pending the US re-joining the deal. Many of these provisions increase monopolies on medicines, including the most expensive biologic medicines, which would delay the availability of cheaper forms of these medicines, and increase copyright monopolies at the expense of consumers. Appendix 1 provides more details about the suspended medicine provisions. Trade agreements should not be used to increase monopolies, which are the opposite of "free" trade. The suspension of these provisions identifies them as unacceptable to all TPP countries, yet they could be resurrected if the US re-joins the agreement.

Australia has never before signed a deal containing essentially unacceptable provisions that could be re-activated if an outside party re-joins the deal. This demands close independent scrutiny by both the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties (JSCOT) and the Senate inquiry.

Like the TPP-12, TPP-11 is still not mainly about tariffs or market access. Most of its 30 chapters are legally binding rules which suit global corporations but mostly restrain future governments from regulating in the public interest in areas like access to medicines, essential services, temporary migrant workers, food labelling and product standards, and many other areas ranging from data privacy on the internet, to financial regulation.

The TPP-11 still contains ISDS rights for foreign investors to bypass national courts and sue governments for millions of dollars in unfair international tribunals if they can argue that a change in law or policy has reduced the value of their investment. The question from a civil society point of view is still whether these rules that suit global corporations but tie the hands of governments from regulating them are in the interest of most Australians.

Most of the TPP-11 deals with policy issues that are normally decided through open democratic parliamentary debate. They should not be traded off against small market access gains which will benefit some specific industry sectors but may harm the interest of most Australians.

The recent announcement by President Trump that he intends to re-negotiate the deal raises even more questions.

If the suspended clauses are reinstated through negotiation with the US, this will change the nature of the deal again, demanding further parliamentary scrutiny. Trump has also said he would want a 'substantially better deal' for the US which is likely to mean even stronger monopoly rights on medicines than are in the suspended clauses, and other unacceptable demands on behalf of US corporate interests.

This submission gives an overview of seven major issues in the TPP-11: ISDS, regulation of services, temporary movement of people, labour rights, environmental standards, technical barriers to trade which include food labelling and product standards, and government procurement.

Other organisations will make more detailed submissions in areas of interest to them.

Summary

A more transparent democratic and accountable trade agreement process

The current Australian trade agreement process is secretive and undemocratic, with the text not made public until after the decision to sign it. The decision to sign agreements is made by Cabinet before they are tabled in Parliament and only then examined by the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties. The National Interest Analysis presented to the Committee is not independent but is conducted by the same department which negotiated the agreement. Parliament has no ability to change the agreement and can only vote on the implementing legislation.

AFTINET supports publication of negotiating texts, and publication and independent evaluation of the economic, health and environmental impacts of agreements before the decision is made to sign them. Parliament should vote on the whole text of the agreement.

ISDS

The TPP-11 provisions for ISDS remain almost completely unchanged from the TPP-12. ISDS is an enormously costly system with no independent judiciary, precedents or appeals, which gives increased legal rights to global corporations which already have enormous market power, based on legal concepts not recognised in national systems and not available to domestic investors.

Over the past 2 years, even more legal experts and legislators have condemned flaws in the ISDS system as the numbers of cases against public interest laws have increased. This critical debate has affected all sides of politics, and many governments are reconsidering ISDS. Even the EU and the US are now negotiating agreements without ISDS. The two institutions that oversee ISDS arbitration systems, the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) and the World Bank International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID) are conducting ongoing reviews which have also identified serious flaws in the system.

Given these developments, the TPP-11 should not contain ISDS.

Trade-in-Services

the TPP-11 trade-in-services chapter remains unchanged. The structure of the chapter treats regulation of services as if it were a tariff, to be frozen at existing levels or reduced over time, and not to be increased in future, known as the "ratchet" structure. The negative list structure means that all services are included, unless specifically exempted. Exemptions are intended to be reduced over time. The exemptions do not apply to ISDS, and do not prevent ISDS cases on exempted services.

The negative list and ratchet structure are specifically intended to prevent governments from introducing new forms of regulation, which are seen as potential barriers to trade.

But this structure ignores the need for democratic governments to respond to changed circumstances, like the re-regulation of the financial sector following the Global Financial Crisis, and the need for new regulation of carbon emission levels and energy markets in response to climate change. The structure can also prevent governments from responding to failures of privatisation and deregulation, as occurred with the need to re-regulate the provision of Australian vocational education services.

Temporary movement of people

The TPP-11 commits Australia to accepting unlimited numbers of temporary workers from Canada, Mexico, Chile, Japan, Malaysia and Vietnam as contractual service providers in a wide range of professional, technical and skilled trades occupations, without labour market testing to establish whether there are local workers available. The fact that they are tied to one employer and face deportation if they lose the job means that these workers are vulnerable to exploitation. Recent studies have provided even more evidence that exploitation is widespread. Australia has made far more extensive commitments for entry of contractual service providers than have other TPP countries.

The government has recognised some of these issues through its abolition of the visa 457 and claimed restoration of labour market testing for temporary overseas workers. During the TPP-11 negotiations, the Australian government could have chosen to reinstate labour market testing, as would be consistent with its claimed change of domestic policy, but it has chosen not to do so. The government did choose to restore labour market testing for contractual service providers in the Peru-Australia FTA, which was negotiated over the same period. This begs the question of why the two agreements are inconsistent.

Labour Rights

The text of the TPP-11 Labour chapter is unchanged. However, there are legally binding side letters between Vietnam and other TPP-11 countries which have the effect of weakening Vietnam's obligations in relation to the chapter.

Labour law experts have criticised the chapter because much of it is aspirational rather than legally binding. For example, the clause on forced and child labour only commits governments to "recognise the goal" of eliminating forced and child labour. The enforcement process for those few provisions which are legally binding is more qualified, lengthy and convoluted than in other chapters of the agreement. These processes have not proven effective in other agreements. The labour rights chapter is not specifically exempted from ISDS cases, and there is no reference to labour regulation in the claimed ISDS safeguards. This means that future changes to labour laws could be the subject of ISDS disputes.

Environment

Environmental law experts have criticised the chapter for its weak environmental standards, which are not enforceable in the same way as obligations in other chapters.

Despite promises that the agreement would include enforceable commitments by governments to at least seven international environment agreements, the text mentions only four, and only one - on trade in endangered species - has clearly enforceable commitments.

The text does not refer to climate change, but only to voluntary measures for lower emissions economies with no benchmarks or timeframes.

The non-binding nature of commitments and weak enforceability in the environment chapter contrasts sharply with the legal rights of corporations to sue governments over domestic laws, including environmental laws, under the provisions for ISDS described above.

Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT)

The TPP-11 includes new commitments for Australia to mutually recognise product conformity assessment procedures in other TPP countries. Mutual recognition of regulatory standards across countries with different standards raises the question of how to maintain

and improve Australia's relatively high standards in areas like food regulation and building product standards. Harmonising standards may not be in the public interest.

Australia introduced a form of country of origin food labelling after the imported infected frozen berries scandal, and more regulation may be needed in future. After numerous reports of dangerous imports of asbestos products and flammable building cladding, a Senate inquiry has recommended that stronger regulation is needed to ensure that imported building products conform to Australian standards to prevent importation of such dangerous products. Future governments may need to introduce new regulation in these areas. The commitments to recognise other countries' conformity assessment procedures may impede future governments from regulating in these areas.

ISDS disputes are not excluded from the TBT chapter. In addition to government-to-government disputes described above, foreign investors could use ISDS to claim compensation for changes to food labelling requirements, or changes to building product conformity standards which might occur after the TPP-11 is in place. The wine and spirits annex could restrict future options for mandatory alcohol health warnings like those for pregnant women, and such regulation could also be open to ISDS cases.

Government procurement

Australian procurement policy should follow the example of trading partners like South Korea and the US in having policies with more flexibility to consider broader definitions of value for money, which recognise the value of supporting small and medium-sized local firms in government contracting decisions.

The recent Joint Select Committee inquiry into changes to Commonwealth Procurement Rules recommended that the Australian government should not enter into any commitments in trade agreements that undermine its ability to support Australian businesses, taking the view that this would not conflict with Australia's international trade obligations.

The government has rejected this recommendation, and so appears to have a different and far less flexible interpretation of Australia's international trade obligations, including the TPP-11 procurement chapter. DFAT has said that TPP-11 will require changes to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules.

It is important that the Committee scrutinise any proposed changes to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules resulting from the TPP-11 before they are tabled in Parliament to ensure that they do not remove the flexibility to support local small and medium sized enterprises.

Conclusion

The Government has refused to undertake independent studies of the economic, health, environmental and other impacts of the TPP-11 in Australia despite advice from key bodies like the Productivity Commission, the Australian Competition and Consumer Commission, environment and public health experts. International predictive econometric studies based on unrealistic assumptions show tiny economic gains by 2030, which have not been assessed against the costs of other impacts. While emphasising gains for particular export sectors, the NIA does not provide an analysis of the impact of the TPP-11 on the economy as a whole, nor of the costs of government revenue losses, and unemployment, temporary labour, ISDS and future restrictions on government regulation. Given these severe shortcomings, the Committee should recommend against the implementing legislation.

The trade agreement process should be transparent, democratic and accountable.

The current Australian trade agreement process is secretive and undemocratic, with the text not made public until after the decision to sign it. The decision to sign agreements is made by Cabinet before they are tabled in Parliament and only then examined by the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties. The National Interest Analysis presented to the Committee is not independent but is conducted by the same department which negotiated the agreement. Parliament has no ability to change the agreement and can only vote on the implementing legislation.

A Senate Inquiry in 2015 entitled *Blind Agreement* criticised this process and made some recommendations for change. The Productivity Commission has made recommendations for the public release of the final text and independent assessments of the costs and benefits of trade agreements before they are authorised for signing by Cabinet. The EU has developed a more open process, including public release of documents and text during negotiations and release of texts before they are signed (Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade Committee 2015, EU 2015, Productivity Commission 2010).

AFTINET's recommendations which support these and other changes were summarised in our submission to the Senate Inquiry. We support publication of negotiating texts, publication of the final text of agreements and independent evaluation of the economic, health and environmental impacts of agreements before the decision is made to sign them. Parliament should vote on the whole text of the agreement (AFTINET 2015).

Renaming of the TPP-11 not used and the new Preamble not legally enforceable

The TPP-11 governments decided in November 2017 to rename the agreement the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), and adopt a new preamble. They also suspended, but did not remove, 22 clauses initiated by the US government pending the return of the US government to the agreement.

Despite the name change, and the suspension of 22 clauses, most of the TPP text of 30 chapters remains unchanged.

It is noticeable that the DFAT documents do not use the new name, referring to the agreement as the TPP-11. The DFAT National Interest Analysis (NIA) does not mention the new preamble. Presumably this is because the aspirational statements in the preamble do not have any legal enforceability.

The new preamble is an aspirational document only. It has references to the importance of promoting corporate social responsibility, cultural identity and diversity, environmental protection and conservation, gender equality, indigenous rights, labour rights, inclusive trade, sustainable development, traditional knowledge and the right of governments to regulate in the public interest (DFAT 2018a: Preamble). However, these statements are cosmetic only and none are legally enforceable.

Investor-State Dispute Settlement process (ISDS)

In recent years, the number of ISDS cases has increased and even more evidence has come to light about the flaws in the ISDS system. The critical debate has affected all sides of politics and had an impact in the EU and the US which are now negotiating agreements without ISDS. The two institutions that oversee ISDS arbitration systems, the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) and the World Bank International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID) are conducting ongoing reviews which have identified serious flaws in the system.

All trade agreements have government-to-government dispute processes to deal with situations in which one government alleges that another government is taking actions which are contrary to the rules of the agreement. ISDS gives additional special rights to foreign investors to sue governments for damages in an international tribunal.

ISDS was originally designed to compensate for nationalisation or expropriation of property by governments. But ISDS has developed concepts like "indirect" expropriation, minimum standard of treatment and legitimate expectations which do not exist in national legal systems. These enable foreign investors to sue governments for millions and even billions of dollars of compensation if they can argue that a change in domestic law or policy has reduced the value of their investment.

Many experts including Australia's former High Court Chief Justice French and the Productivity Commission have noted that ISDS is not independent or impartial and lacks the basic standards of national legal systems. ISDS has no independent judiciary. Arbitrators are chosen by investors and governments from a pool of investment law experts who can continue to practice as investment law advocates. In Australia, and most national legal systems, judges cannot continue to be practising lawyers because of obvious conflicts of interest (Productivity Commission 2010, Kahale 2014, 2018, French 2014).

ISDS has no system of precedents or appeals, so the decisions of arbitrators are final and can be inconsistent. In Australia, and most national legal systems, there is a system of precedents which judges must consider and appeal mechanisms to ensure consistency of decisions.

Leading international investment law expert and practitioner George Kahale has recently criticized ISDS in an April 2018 lecture at the Brooklyn Law School titled "The wild, wild west of international arbitration law".

Kahale uses examples from his own experience representing governments in ISDS cases to argue that the ISDS system based on commercial arbitration principles is not fit to arbitrate cases in which international companies seek compensation from governments for changes in health, environment or other public interest laws.

Kahale says, "It's one thing to have party-appointed arbitrators negotiate a decision to settle a commercial dispute having no particular significance beyond the case at hand ... it is quite another to decide fundamental issues of international law and policy that affect an entire society" (Kahale 2018: 7).

Adding "there really are no hard and fast rules" in ISDS, he cites examples of claims of billions of dollars based on false documents, methodologies for calculations of future corporate income which are unacceptable in World Bank accounting practice, and similar claims before different tribunals resulting in inconsistent decisions (Kahale 2018: 14).

He notes the growth of third-party funding of ISDS cases, in which speculative investors fund cases in return for a share of the claimed compensation, and argues they fuel the growth of "surrealistic" claims and are "more about making money than obtaining justice" (Kahale 2018:17).

ISDS arbitrators and advocates are paid by the hour, which prolongs cases at government expense. A 2012 OECD Study found ISDS cases last for 3 to 5 years and the average cost to governments for running cases was US\$8 million per case, with some cases costing up to US\$30 million (Gaukrodger and Gordon 2012). More recent studies indicate that costs to governments are increasing (UNCITRAL 2017).

The default position in ISDS cases, unlike national court systems, is that each party pays its own costs. Tribunals have discretion about whether they decide to award costs to the winning party and applying for costs to be awarded prolongs the duration and costs of the case. For example, the Philip Morris tobacco case against Australia was decided in 2015, the government won but the costs were not awarded until 2017, and only a proportion of the costs were awarded.

The Australian experience of ISDS

The June 2015 Productivity Commission study of ISDS confirmed its 2010 study that ISDS gives additional legal rights to foreign investors not available to domestic investors and there is a lack of evidence of economic benefits. The study recommended against the inclusion of ISDS in trade or investment agreements on the grounds that it poses "considerable policy and financial risks" to governments (Productivity Commission 2015). This is why the previous ALP government had a policy against ISDS from 2011, and why many other governments, including Germany, France, Brazil, India, South Africa and Indonesia are reviewing ISDS (Filho 2007, Biron 2013, Uribe 2013, Mehdudia 2013, Bland and Donnan 2014).

After a public debate about the experience of US companies using ISDS to sue Canada and Mexico in the North American Free Trade Agreement, the Coalition Howard government did not include ISDS in the US-Australia Free Trade Agreement in 2004.

Claimed ISDS "safeguards" for health, environment and other public welfare measures have not prevented ISDS cases. Tribunals have enormous discretion in interpreting the meaning of "safeguards" (Tienhaara 2015b).

Once a case is under way, defending it can take years and cost tens of millions of dollars. The US Philip Morris tobacco company lost its claim for compensation for the 2011 plain packaging legislation in the Australian High Court. The company could not sue under the Australia-US Free Trade Agreement because the Howard government had not agreed to include ISDS in that agreement. The company moved some assets to Hong Kong and used the Hong Kong-Australia investment agreement to sue the Australian government. It took over four years and reportedly cost tens of millions in legal fees for the tribunal to decide the threshold issue that Philip Morris was not a Hong Kong company (Tienhaara 2015b).

The Australian government was awarded a proportion of the costs by the tribunal, but the proportion and total costs were blacked out of the tribunal decision, and the Australian government has refused to reveal them. The government is also appealing an FOI decision by the Australian Information Commissioner that the costs should be made public (Patrick 2018).

The Australian government won on the issue of jurisdiction, so the substantive issue of whether the company deserved billions of dollars of compensation because of the legislation was not tested.

Even so, the case had a freezing effect on other governments' introduction of plain packaging legislation. The New Zealand government delayed introducing its own legislation pending the tribunal decision (Johnston 2015).

International corporations are well aware of this freezing effect and use ISDS to attempt to prevent public interest regulation. The US Chevron mining Company has lobbied for ISDS to be included in EU trade agreements as a deterrent against environmental protection laws (Nelson 2016).

In short, ISDS is an enormously costly system with no independent judiciary, precedents or appeals, which gives increased legal rights to global corporations which already have enormous market power, based on legal concepts not recognised in national systems and not available to domestic investors.

UN human rights expert condemns ISDS

In September 2015, United Nations Human Rights independent expert Alfred de Zayas launched a damning Report which argued strongly that trade agreements should **not** include ISDS.

The Report says ISDS is incompatible with human rights principles because it "encroaches on the regulatory space of States and suffers from fundamental flaws including lack of independence, transparency, accountability and predictability" (de Zayas 2015).

Recent ISDS cases on medicines, Indigenous land rights, environment

Many ISDS cases are conducted in secret, but the most comprehensive figures on known cases from the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development show that there has been an explosion of known ISDS cases in the last 20 years, from less than 10 in 1994 to 300 in 2007 and over 850 in 2017 (UNCTAD 2018). Most cases are won by investors or settled with concessions from governments (Mann 2015, UNCTAD 2018).

There are growing numbers of cases against health, environment, Indigenous land rights and other public interest laws. Recent cases include the following:

- Swiss Pharmaceutical company Novartis filed an ISDS dispute against the Colombian government under the Switzerland-Colombia bilateral investment treaty over plans to reduce prices on a patented treatment for leukaemia (Williams 2016).
- The Canadian Bear Creek mining company recently won \$26 million from the government of Peru because the government cancelled a mining license after the company failed to obtain informed consent from Indigenous land owners about the mine, leading to mass protests (International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes 2018). The tribunal essentially rewarded the company despite the fact that it had violated its obligations in the ILO Convention on Indigenous Peoples to which Peru is a party.
- The US Bilcon Company won millions in compensation because its application for a quarry development was refused for environmental reasons. The exact amount is still being determined (Global Affairs Canada 2018).
- The French Veolia Company is suing the Egyptian Government over a contract dispute in which they are claiming compensation for a rise in the minimum wage (Breville and Bulard 2014).

Ongoing Reviews conducted by ISDS institutions reflect community concerns about ISDS

Growing community concern about ISDS has also had an impact on the two institutions that oversee ISDS arbitration systems, the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) and the World Bank International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID), both of which are conducting ongoing reviews of the system.

The November 2017 discussion paper for the UNCITRAL review involving member states, identified the following issues:

"(i) inconsistency in arbitral decisions, (ii) limited mechanisms to ensure the correctness of arbitral decisions, (iii) lack of predictability, (iv) appointment of arbitrators by parties ("party-appointment"), (v) the impact of party-appointment on the impartiality and independence of arbitrators, (vi) lack of transparency, and (vii) increasing duration and costs of the procedure. These concerns ... have been said to undermine the legitimacy of the ISDS regime and its democratic accountability" (UNCITRAL 2017:6).

In October 2016, the Secretariat of ICSID initiated a consultation with its member States to identify areas of concern. The consultation was extended to the public in January 2017 and is ongoing.

The preliminary outcome of the consultations indicated 16 potential areas of concern, many of which were similar to the UNCITRAL list. They include arbitrator-related issues (appointment, code of conduct, challenge procedure), third-party funding, consolidation of cases, means of communication, preliminary objections proceedings, rules on witnesses, experts and other evidence, provisional measures, time frames and allocation of costs (UNCITRAL 2017:5)

EU and US governments retreating from ISDS

Both the EU and the US have been major proponents of ISDS. However, recently there have been increasing numbers of cases taken against changes to EU and US laws and policy decisions, and there has been an enormous growth in public opposition to ISDS. Opposition has been expressed by legal experts, state and provincial governments, court decisions and the general public. Both the EU and the US are now retreating from ISDS in trade negotiations.

The EU

The inclusion of ISDS in negotiations for the Trans-Atlantic Trade and Investment Partnership Agreement between the US and the EU prompted fierce public debate, resulting in a European Commission decision to pause the negotiations to allow for further public consultation about ISDS. In 2014, the European Commission launched an online public consultation on ISDS. The consultation received over 150,000 submissions, the majority of which were critical of ISDS (European Commission 2015, Donnan and Wagstyl 2014, European Parliamentary Research Service 2014).

The ongoing debate about ISDS has led to several EU court cases in which national governments have challenged the ability of the EU to make collective commitments on ISDS on behalf of national governments without such commitments being subject to democratic processes in each country.

On 16 May 2017, the Court of Justice of the European Union issued a landmark opinion on the investment and ISDS clauses in the EU-Singapore free trade agreement. It found that most of the agreement fell under the EU's powers, and that the EU could ratify it on behalf of member countries, except for some investment provisions, including ISDS. The court found that EU Member States' national and regional parliaments and the European Parliament must ratify provisions regarding investors, particularly ISDS (Court of Justice of the European Union 2017).

In March 2018, in a separate case brought by the government of Slovakia, the Court of Justice found that ISDS has an adverse effect on the autonomy of EU law and is therefore incompatible with EU law. The Court found that damages awarded to a Dutch private health insurance company against Slovakia by an ISDS tribunal breached EU law (Court of Justice of the European Union 2018).

The Slovakian case involved two EU member states, but the Belgian government has also requested the court to consider whether the EU proposal for an ISDS investment court in the Canada-EU free trade agreement is compatible with EU law (Kingdom of Belgium 2017).

The European Union now faces a situation resulting from the 2017 decision in which any proposal for ISDS in a trade agreement must be subjected to parliamentary decision-making processes in each EU member country. The 2018 decision and the pending Belgian case also cast doubt on the legal competence of the EU to include ISDS in any agreement. These two decisions have contributed to the delay in the European mandate for negotiations for the EU-Australia free trade agreement and other agreements.

Because of the unpopularity of ISDS, European Commissioner Jean Claude Juncker has proposed a "fast track" process for agreements without ISDS, which would enable them to be approved by the European Commission alone, without seeking approval from national parliaments. Such agreements could not include ISDS (Von der Burchard 2017). This means that the EU is not likely to include ISDS in the EU-Australia free trade agreement and other future agreements.

The US

Over the last two years, there has also been strong public opposition expressed in the US to the inclusion of ISDS in trade agreements, and from state governments and legal experts, which has influenced state and national governments.

In February 2016 the National Conference of State Legislatures declared that it "will not support Bilateral Investment Treaties (BITs) or Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) with investment chapters that provide greater substantive or procedural rights to foreign companies than US companies enjoy under the US Constitution. Specifically, NCSL will not support any BIT or FTA that provides for investor/state dispute resolution. NCSL firmly believes that when a state adopts a non-discriminatory law or regulation intended to serve a public purpose, it shall not constitute a violation of an investment agreement or treaty, even if the change in the legal environment thwarts the foreign investors' previous expectations" (National Conference of State Legislatures 2016).

In October 2017, more than 200 prominent law professors and economists signed an open letter arguing that ISDS undermines the rule of law and urging the US government to oppose ISDS in its renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). Signatories included Nobel Laureate Joseph Stiglitz, former Labor Secretary Robert Reich, former California Supreme Court Justice Cruz Reynoso and Columbia University professor and UN Senior Adviser Jeffrey Sachs (Public Citizen 2017).

The United States has since put forward a proposal to withdraw from the ISDS provisions in NAFTA because of the risk and costs of US governments being sued by foreign corporations.

The US Trade Representative Robert Lighthizer said in his testimony to the US House of Representatives Ways and Means Committee Hearing on June 22, 2017:

"There is a legitimate interest in people who go overseas and invest, and the United States has an obligation to do what it can to make sure that those people are treated fairly. On the other hand, as you suggest, Congressman, I am troubled by the sovereignty issue. I am troubled by the fact that anyone — anyone — can overrule the United States Congress, or the President of the United States, when it's passed a law. That is troubling to me." (US House Ways and Means Committee 2017).

Lighthizer also said in a media conference in October 2017:

"I've had people come in and say, literally, to me: 'Oh, but you can't do this: you can't change ISDS. ... You can't do that because we wouldn't have made the investment otherwise.' ... The bottom line is, business says: 'We want to make decisions and have markets decide. But! We would like to have political risk insurance paid for by the United States' government. And to me that's absurd. You either are in the market, or you're not in the market.

"It's always odd to me when the business people come around and say, 'Oh, we just want our investments protected.' ... I mean, don't we all? I would love to have my investments guaranteed. But unfortunately, it doesn't work that way in the market" (Quoted in Ikenson 2017).

On March 21, 2018, Lighthizer confirmed in evidence to the US House Ways and Means Committee that the US was seeking in the NAFTA negotiations an opt-out provision to exempt the US from ISDS. He repeated the arguments quoted above about US sovereignty and that it was not the job of the US government to provide a political risk insurance policy for investors. He argued that investors were protected by state-to-state disputes processes and could also

include risk insurance in their individual investment contracts, and did not require ISDS (US House Ways and Means Committee 2018).

Other governments have done more to exempt themselves from ISDS provisions in the TPP-11 than has Australia

As in the TPP-12 and in the ANZ-ASEAN FTA, Australia and New Zealand have exempted each other from ISDS provisions. New Zealand has gone further and exchanged legally binding side letters with four other TPP-11 countries (Malaysia, Brunei, Vietnam and Peru) which commit New Zealand and those countries not to apply ISDS provisions to each other (New Zealand The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade 2018). Australia has made no attempt to obtain such commitments from other TPP-11 countries.

ISDS provisions in the TPP-11 unchanged from TPP-12 except for two minor exclusions: safeguards remain ineffective

The ISDS provisions in the TPP-11 are unchanged from the TPP-12 with two minor exceptions.

The first is that foreign investors can no longer make claims for violations of specific private investment contracts with the government or for investment authorisations by government.

Specific investment contracts with governments and specific investment authorisations are very rare, and hardly occur at all in Australia. As DFAT's Regulatory Impact Analysis explains, in all other circumstances foreign investors can still bring an ISDS claims on the basis of direct or indirect expropriation or for violating the minimum standard of treatment or legitimate expectations obligations (DFAT 2017c: 29).

The second suspension is also very specific, that foreign investors in the financial services sector will not be able to bring an ISDS claim for violating the minimum standard of treatment obligation (DFAT 2017c: 30).

This means that all other ISDS provisions in the TPP-12 still apply in the TPP-11.

DFAT contends that "specific policy areas are carved out or excluded from certain ISDS claims" (DFAT 2018b: 12). These are claimed to include "social services established or maintained for a public purpose, such as social welfare, public education, health and public utilities: measures with respect to creative arts, indigenous cultural expressions and other cultural heritage and Australia's foreign investment policy, including decisions of the FIRB."

In fact, this is not accurate, and is misleading. These exclusions or carveouts are listed in Annex 2 to Chapter 9 on investment, but they only apply to specific articles in the investment chapter (DFAT 2018a). They do not apply to any of the ISDS provisions.

Page 1 of Annex II to the investment chapter makes this clear by listing the specific articles in this chapter which cannot be applied to the list of excluded services. They are Article 9.4 (national treatment), Article 9.5 (most-favoured-nation treatment), Article 9.9 (performance requirements), and Article 9.10 (Senior Management and Board of Directors) (DFAT 2018a). They do not include any of the articles dealing with ISDS in Chapter 9.

The claimed "safeguards" which actually apply to the ISDS section of the investment chapter cannot be described as clear carveouts or exclusions.

The only clear carveout or exclusion is that governments have the option of excluding future tobacco control laws from ISDS cases (DFAT 2018a: Article 29.5). This is actually in Chapter 29, which deals with exclusions to the whole agreement. This is welcome, and should prevent future cases like the Phillip Morris tobacco company case against Australia's plain packaging law.

However, this begs the question of why other public interest laws are not clearly excluded, and means that the tobacco carveout can be described as the exception that proves the rule.

The "safeguard" articles in the investment chapter which do apply to key ISDS definitions have the same pitfalls as in previous FTAs, which have not prevented foreign investors from bringing cases against governments in areas of health and environmental regulation.

One claimed safeguard in Chapter 9 refers to laws or policies which can be seen by investors as "indirect expropriation". This has the same wording as the equivalent article in the Korea-Australia Free Trade Agreement (KAFTA) and other recent agreements (DFAT 2014: Annex 2B).

The article in TPP-11 reads:

"Non-discriminatory regulatory actions by a Party that are designed and applied to protect legitimate public welfare objectives, such as public health, safety and the environment, do not constitute indirect expropriations, except in rare circumstances" (Annex 9-B 3b).

This has large legal loopholes, as it does not prevent companies from launching cases in which they can argue that the measures are not legitimate, and that the circumstances are rare.

Another claimed safeguard reads:

"Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to prevent a Party from adopting, maintaining or enforcing any measure **otherwise consistent with this chapter** that it considers appropriate to ensure that investment activity in its territory is undertaken in a manner sensitive to environmental health or other regulatory objectives" (Article 9.16).

Associate Professor Amokura Kawharu of Auckland University has commented that this is circular language which "appears to provide no additional protection, and only affirms the right to regulate in a manner consistent with the other terms of the investment chapter" (Kawharu 2015:9). Internationally recognised investment law practitioner George Kahale shares this view (quoted in Hill 2015).

A third claimed safeguard relates to the fact that governments are required to treat international investments in accordance with customary international law, which includes "fair and equitable treatment" and "full protection and security" (Article 9.6.1).

There have been controversial cases where tribunals have found in favour of corporations on the basis that government action has interfered with the company's own expectations of the treatment they should receive. A recent example is *Bilcon vs Canada*, in which a tribunal found in March 2015 in favour of a company claiming damages because its application for a quarry development was refused by a local government authority for environmental reasons. The reasons for the decision included that the decision was contrary to the company's expectations of treatment (Dundas 2015).

An additional protection for governments in such cases is claimed to be provided by Article 9.6.4 which says that "actions by governments inconsistent with investor expectations **alone** do not breach the requirement to give fair and equitable treatment to investors." However, this is qualified by Annex 9-B which says that one of the criteria for the determination of indirect expropriation is government action which interferes with "distinct reasonable investment-backed expectations."

Again, experts question the efficacy of the claimed protection about expectations in Article 9.6.4. Luke Peterson, respected editor of the *Investment Arbitration Reporter*, says that the

detailed language about investment-backed expectations in Annex 9-B could mean that Article 9.6.4 only gives protection against "subjective" expectations (Peterson 2015). Kawharu comments that governments, including the United States, have defended cases by suggesting that investor expectations should not form the basis of customary law fair and equitable treatment claims at all, and concludes that the TPP text "could have been more emphatic about the issue" (Kawaharu 2015:11-12).

It has also been claimed that the TPP contains obligations on corporations to behave in ways consistent with corporate social responsibility. This is not accurate. International corporations are only "encouraged" to voluntarily adopt socially responsible standards of behaviour (which are not defined) with no legal obligation or enforcement. Article 9.17 reads:

"The Parties reaffirm the importance of each Party encouraging enterprises operating within its territory or subject to its jurisdiction to voluntarily incorporate into their internal policies those internationally recognised standards, guidelines and principles of corporate social responsibility that have been endorsed or are supported by that party."

This vague encouragement contrasts with the many legally binding obligations on governments and international investor rights to sue governments.

Choice of ISDS arbitrators and other procedural issues in the TPP-11

The TPP reflects provisions in previous agreements on selection of arbitrators, whereby each of the disputing Parties selects one arbitrator and the third is appointed by agreement. If Parties cannot agree about the third appointment, that person is appointed by a neutral third party. It has been claimed that this process is a protection against arbitrator bias.

This system of appointing arbitrators is not new, provides no additional protection, and misses the point as a defence against arbitrator conflict of interest. The point is not about individual arbitrator bias, but about a systemic failure. The pool from which arbitrators can be selected consists of investment law experts who can continue to be practising advocates, representing disputing parties one month, and sitting on an arbitration panel the next month. This is not an independent judiciary. The only way to ensure an independent judiciary is to ensure that arbitrators or judges cannot continue to be practising advocates.

It has been claimed that the TPP contains a code of conduct for arbitrators. This is not accurate. There is only a commitment to "provide guidance" on a **future** voluntary code of conduct for arbitrators which has not yet been developed (Article 9.22.6). In any case, a voluntary code of conduct does not address the fundamental conflict of interest described above.

It has also been claimed that the TPP contains an appeal system for ISDS. This is not accurate. There is only a reference to a future appeals mechanism, which may be developed outside the framework of the TPP. There is no commitment to use such a mechanism, but only to consider whether it should be applied to the TPP. The relevant article reads:

"In the event that an appellate mechanism for reviewing rewards rendered by Investor-State Dispute Settlement tribunals is developed in the future under other institutional arrangements, the parties shall consider whether awards rendered under article 9.28 should be subject to that appellate mechanism" (Article 9.23.11).

Provisions for greater transparency of documents and hearings (Article 24) are welcome but reflect previous recent agreements and still give discretion to the tribunal to decide not to disclose protected information if it is so designated by the parties.

Selective application of ISDS provisions

The TPP-11 also contains provisions that selectively and differentially apply ISDS provisions to different parties. The Australian and New Zealand governments have agreed not to apply the TPP ISDS provisions to each other. This commitment is not in the text, but is made in a legally binding side letter agreement between the parties (DFAT 2016a, Australia-New Zealand side letter 2015). The justification for this is that both governments have modern independent judicial systems which are available for the use of investors. It is legitimate to ask why this could not be applied to other parties.

Article 9.21.2 b) i) requires that investors submitting an ISDS claim waive their right to proceed with any domestic court proceedings relating to the same claim. However, the governments of Chile, Peru, Malaysia and Vietnam have chosen a more restrictive approach for ISDS in relation to domestic courts. If an investor initiates domestic court proceedings, it cannot use ISDS processes for the same dispute (Annex 9J).

Again it is legitimate to ask why the Australian Government did not seek such an arrangement, especially given the experience of the Philip Morris case. The company lost its claim for compensation in the Australian High Court, but was able to proceed with an ISDS case, which took over four years and cost a reported A\$50 million dollars to defend.

The TPP-11 ISDS model compared with other recent models

DFAT claims that the TPP-11 is "one of the most protective treaties in existence worldwide in terms of its protections for legitimate regulation" (DFAT 2018a: 9).

This is not the case compared with two recent models developed by India and the EU, both of which were publicly available before the conclusion of the TPP-12 negotiations in October 2015. Australian and other TPP-11 negotiators were well aware of them. Australia has been engaged with India in both bilateral negotiations and through the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership negotiations between the 10 ASEAN countries plus India, China, Japan, South Korea, Australia and New Zealand. Australia has also been engaged in discussions for a bilateral agreement with the EU.

The India draft model Bilateral Investment Treaty was released publicly in March 2015, with a second draft in December, and the EU draft model investment chapter for its trade negotiations was released publicly on September 15, 2015, and has since been tabled in the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) negotiations between the EU and the US (Government of India 2015, European Commission 2015).

The Indian model has more robust assertions of the right of government to regulate for public policy reasons with fewer qualifications than the TPP-11. For example, the definition of expropriation in the draft India BIT does not contain the loophole "except in rare circumstances" discussed above (Government of India 2015: Article 5.5). The draft also avoids the pitfalls discussed above in the definition of fair and equitable treatment and legitimate expectations by omitting these concepts altogether.

The EU model attempts to address the structural flaws of the lack of an independent judiciary and appeals system by establishing a panel of qualified judges to serve on tribunals (EU Commission 2015: Section 3 article 9 p.17). It also establishes an appeals tribunal consisting of more senior qualified judges (EU Commission 2015: section 3 Article 10). However, the judges would not be full-time, could accept other work and would be paid a retainer. This would initially be a bilateral arrangement under the rules of the TTIP. While the use of more qualified arbitrators and the addition of an appeals tribunal is a step forward, Van Harten has argued that this is not an independent judiciary because part-time judges paid a retainer and

able to accept other work would not have the same independence as full-time judges in national court systems (Van Harten 2016).

And what a The EU has foreshadowed that it wishes to establish in the future an International Investment Court similar to the International Court of Justice, which could be used multilaterally. Presumably these judges would be full-time and barred from accepting other work, and thus more independent and similar to national judicial appointments (EU Commission 2015: Article 12).

These proposals attempt to address the issues of independence of arbitrators and an appeals system. However they do not address the basic issue that ISDS gives an unfair additional legal right to international corporations that already have enormous market power, and the definitions of indirect expropriation and minimum standard of treatment.

Moreover, as discussed above, recent EU court decisions have since cast doubt on whether any of these models would be compatible with EU law.

These attempts to adjust the ISDS system are responses to widespread recognition of its flaws, but none are included in the TPP-11 provisions. But regardless of future changes to ISDS systems, the basic question remains as to why any government would agree to ISDS at all. As the Productivity Commission has noted, there is no legitimate rationale for giving special legal rights to global corporations to sue governments over changes in domestic legislation resulting in financial and policy risks to governments.

TPP-11 Trade-in-Services Chapter: negative list and ratchet structure restrict future government regulation

Trade agreements should not undermine the ability of Governments to regulate in the public interest, particularly for essential services like health, education, social services, water and energy.

The TPP-11 Trade-in-Services Chapter is unchanged from the TPP-12. Its aim is to increase trade in services and treat them on a commercial basis, open them to international investment, and to minimise barriers to such trade. Considerations about the ability of governments to regulate access to essential services in the public interest are secondary to this aim.

Regulation of services is treated as if it were a tariff, frozen at existing levels or reduced over time, but not to be increased in future, known as the "ratchet" structure.

Public services are claimed to be excluded, but the exclusion is ambiguous because it defines a public service as "a service supplied in the exercise of governmental authority ... which means any service which is supplied neither on a commercial basis, nor in competition with one or more service suppliers," (DFAT 2018a: Article 10.1). In Australia, as in many other countries, many public and private services are provided side-by-side, meaning few public services are covered by the definition.

The TPP services and investment chapters are both structured on a negative list basis, which means that all services are included unless specifically excluded in two Annexes, which are described in more detail below.

The negative list and ratchet structure are specifically intended to prevent governments from introducing new forms of regulation, which are seen as potential barriers to trade.

But this structure ignores the need for democratic governments to respond to changed circumstances. For example, most governments including the Australian government had to introduce new financial regulation following the Global Financial Crisis, which a United Nations study has shown would have been difficult if TPP-like services rules had been in place (United Nations 2009).

Governments are also responding to the need for new forms of regulation of energy markets and carbon emission levels to respond to climate change. The current debate about the National Energy Guarantee is just one example, and future governments will need to have the flexibility to adjust such policies. This flexibility should not be reduced by restrictions on new regulation.

The negative list and ratchet structure can also prevent governments from responding to failures of deregulation and privatisation. The recent failure of deregulation and privatisation of Australian vocational education services resulted in government reregulation of those services late in 2016 (Conifer 2016). If the TPP had already been implemented without very specific exclusions for private vocational education services, the ratchet structure could have prevented such reregulation.

The negative list also means that governments may not be aware of the implications of the inclusion of all services, and have to specify very detailed exclusions if they want to maintain policy flexibility for particular services or respond to new developments. New services which may be developed in future will be automatically covered, reducing government's ability to regulate them. The exclusions to the rules are listed in the two Annexes described below.

Annex I lists current non-conforming laws and policies that can be maintained, but they cannot be changed in ways which would make them more "trade restrictive" in future, and new restrictions cannot be introduced. Annex II lists non-conforming laws and policies that can be both maintained and changed in future. However the aim is to reduce over time the measures listed in both Annexes.

Services exclusions do not exclude ISDS cases

The exclusions for public interest legislation in the Annexes of non-conforming measures do **not** prevent foreign corporations from suing governments over these forms of regulation under the separate ISDS provisions in the Investment Chapter for measures introduced at national, state or local government level. The DFAT NIA is misleading in quoting these exclusions and claiming they apply to ISDS, as is fully explained in the ISDS section of this submission, p.9.

What this means in practice is a potential double whammy of state-to-state and ISDS disputes. This is demonstrated by the example of the need to re-regulate Australian vocational education services after the failure of deregulation and privatisation described above. If the TPP-11 had already been in place, and private vocational education services were not fully covered by an Annex II exception, another TPP member government could have invoked the state-to-state dispute mechanism to prevent reregulation.

Even if there were an effective exclusion from state-to-state disputes, this would not prevent the possibility of an ISDS dispute. If there were a private vocational education service provider from a TPP-11 country which could argue that the value of its investment had been reduced, it could launch an ISDS case by alleging indirect expropriation and/or lack of fair and equitable treatment.

Examples of impacts of trade in services provision provisions on particular services State and Local government

All existing nonconforming measures in state and local government (referred to as regional governments) are exempted in Annex I, which means that they can be retained, but not increased in future. This means that state and local governments are restricted from introducing new regulation in the future that could be regarded as barriers to trade. This could include many areas of new state government regulation, and new local government regulation for local purchasing policies, local land use, environmental or health regulation.

Community services like child care and aged care

Market access provisions to provide national treatment and non-discrimination to international investors in services (Article 10.5a, pp10.4-10.5), mean governments cannot regulate on numbers of service suppliers, numbers of operations and numbers employed in particular services or operations. This may limit planning for the distribution of services and staffing levels in services like child care and aged care.

There are detailed obligations for governments on domestic regulation of services to ensure that regulations for licensing, qualifications and technical standards are "reasonable" and do not constitute "unnecessary barriers to trade" (Articles 10.8-9, pp. 10.6-10.8). This could have an impact on future governments that regulate to lift qualifications in areas like childcare and aged care.

Air Transport Services

The TPP-11 services chapter will now apply to certain services related to air transport, that were previously excluded from both the WTO General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS), and bilateral trade agreements. These include airport operations services, ground handling services, aircraft repair and maintenance services, selling and marketing of air transport services, travel and tour operator services, advertising and distribution services.

Australia has also made, as part of the TPP-11, a series of additional commitments on the same air transport services under the GATS which were not previously included (Annex II, Appendix A, p. 23). This means that that Australia has made a series of additional commitments on national treatment, market access and cross-border supply of these services.

Note that the inclusion of these services in both the TPP-11, with 11 member countries, and Australia's WTO GATS commitments which will eventually extend to 164 member countries, mean that there can be no policies which require these services to be supplied by local service providers. Such policies in the past have contributed to local employment and maintenance of Australian safety and security standards.

Temporary movement of people

Australia is a nation built on immigration and has a permanent migration scheme which has created our vibrant multicultural society. Permanent migrants have the same rights as other Australians. Their employment is not dependent on the sponsorship of one employer and they cannot be deported if they lose their employment.

Temporary work visas for overseas workers were originally designed to address specific skills shortages, and were subject to local labour market testing to establish whether local workers were available. However, the use of temporary overseas workers without labour market testing has greatly increased.

Temporary migrant workers are in a far weaker bargaining position because they are sponsored by a single employer and loss of their employment can lead to deportation. This leaves them vulnerable to exploitation.

Increases in numbers of temporary migrant workers and removal of labour market testing are now frequently included in trade negotiations.

AFTINET opposes the inclusion of temporary worker provisions in trade agreements because it treats workers as if they were commodities. Governments should always retain their ability to regulate labour market policies, which need constant adjustment to ensure workers are not exploited. The inclusion of these provisions in legally binding trade agreements removes such flexibility.

Academic studies comparing various recent trade agreements have demonstrated that a range of governments are using temporary work visas without local labour market testing as a means of deregulating labour markets. Such arrangements create groups of workers with less bargaining power who are more vulnerable to exploitation because loss of their employment can lead to deportation (Rosewarne 2015, Howe 2015).

Recent Australian studies have provided more evidence of the exploitation of temporary workers. A Fair Work Ombudsman investigation revealed that that up to 20 per cent of visa 457 workers were being underpaid or incorrectly employed. The Fair Work Ombudsman reported that temporary visa holders accounted for one in 10 complaints to the agency in 2015. In the three years from 2012, the agency dealt with 6,000 complaints and recovered more than \$4 million in outstanding wages (Toscano 2015).

A study by Monash University which interviewed workers on 457 and other temporary visa programs had similar findings (Schneiders and Millar 2015). The Senate inquiry into temporary work visas also provided similar evidence (Senate Standing Committee on Education and Employment 2015).

More recent evidence was provided to the Joint Parliamentary Committee Inquiry into a Modern Slavery Act (Joint Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade 2017). A survey by UNSW academics found temporary migrant workers experienced widespread wage theft (Berg and Farbenblum 2017).

The evidence of violations of Australian minimum work standards included failure to pay even minimum wages, long hours of work, and lack of health and safety training leading to workplace injuries.

The current Australian government recognised some of these issues in 2017 in its announcement of the abolition of the Visa 457 scheme and its replacement by the Temporary Skill Shortage (TSS) Visa which it claimed would restore labour market testing (Department of Home Affairs 2017).

This change in policy, which took place during the negotiation of the TPP-11, means the government could have chosen to restore labour market testing for contractual service providers in the context of the renegotiation of the TPP-11, but it chose not to do so. The government did choose to restore labour market testing for contractual service providers in

the Peru-Australia FTA, which was negotiated over the same period (DFAT 2018e: 6). This begs the question of why the two agreements are inconsistent.

Details of the TPP-11 provisions on contractual service providers

Chapter 12 of the TPP-11 is entitled "Temporary Entry for Business Persons". In fact, the chapter covers temporary entry arrangements for a much wider range of occupations than is commonly understood by "business persons": that is, managers or senior executives. This chapter has not changed from the original TPP-12 text.

The category which includes the widest number of occupations is that of "contractual service providers" which includes trade, professional and technical skills now covered by the Temporary Skills Shortage Visa, which includes over 400 occupations (DFAT 2018 a: Chapter 12, Australia's Schedule of Commitments: 3).

Under the heading of Implementation, the DFAT National Interest Analysis states:

"A Ministerial determination will need to be made under section 140GBA of the *Migration Act 1958* to exempt from labour market testing the intra-corporate transferees, independent executives and/or contractual service suppliers of those TPP parties to which Australia extended temporary entry commitments" (DFAT 2018b:19).

This makes it clear that the TPP-11 temporary entry provisions include contractual service suppliers and removes the requirement for labour market testing to establish whether there are Australian workers available.

In the light of the recent revelations of widespread exploitation of temporary workers it is not acceptable that the TPP-11 expands temporary entry without requiring labour market testing, and without any provisions to prevent such exploitation.

Lopsided commitments

In relation to TPP-11 countries, the DFAT National Interest Analysis states:

"Australia offered commitments to allow the temporary entry of certain categories of business persons from those TPP countries that will provide acceptable levels of access for Australia" (DFAT 2018b: 14).

This is not accurate. In fact, Australia's commitments for entry of contractual service providers are far more extensive than those made by other TPP-11 countries.

Australia's commitments on contractual service suppliers cover a wide range of trade, technical and professional occupations. Other TPP-11 countries' commitments for contractual service providers are far more limited.

For example, Chile's commitments relate to business persons engaged in specialised occupations; Japan's commitments specify that the persons must be employed by an overseas company or be in an advanced research position; Malaysia's commitments are confined to professional education and financial services at an advanced level; and Vietnam only includes employees of companies with service contracts in Vietnam (TPP Chapter 12: Annexes of Chile, Japan, Malaysia and Vietnam).

In summary, the TPP-11 commits Australia to accepting unlimited numbers of temporary workers from Canada, Chile, Mexico, Japan, Malaysia and Vietnam as contractual service providers in a wide range of professional, technical and skilled trades occupations, without labour market testing to establish whether there are local workers available. The fact that they are tied to one employer and face deportation if they lose the job means that these workers are vulnerable to exploitation. Recent studies have provided even more evidence

that exploitation is widespread. Australia has made far more extensive commitments for entry of contractual service providers than have other TPP-11 countries.

During the TPP-11 negotiations, the Australian government could have chosen to reinstate labour market testing, as would be consistent with its claimed change of policy, but it has chosen not to do so. The government did choose to restore labour market testing for contractual service providers in the Peru-Australia FTA, which was negotiated over the same period. This begs the question of why the two agreements are inconsistent.

Labour Rights

The text of the TPP-11 Labour chapter is unchanged. However, there are side letters between Vietnam and other TPP-11 countries which have the effect of weakening Vietnam's obligations in relation to the chapter.

TPP-11 Text

DFAT's National Interest Analysis states that the TPP-11 Chapter 19 on labour states:

"recognition and emphasis by TPP parties on the importance of internationally-recognised labour rights. Each party is required to adopt and maintain in its legislation and practices the rights contained in the International Labour Organisation Declaration such as elimination of forced labour, abolition of child labour, freedom of association and the right to collective bargaining. The agreement would also enhance cooperation and consultation on labour issues, and effective enforcement of labour laws in TPP parties" (DFAT 2018b: 14).

The inclusion of a chapter which refers to labour rights is welcome. However, this description paints a rosier picture than is revealed by the details in the text. Labour law experts have criticised the chapter because much of it is aspirational rather than legally binding and the enforcement process for those few provisions which are legally binding is more qualified, lengthy and convoluted than in other chapters of the agreement. These processes have not proven effective in other agreements (International Trade Union Confederation 2015).

The chapter does not refer to detailed International Labour Organisation Conventions, but only to the shorter and more general principles in the ILO Declaration (Article 19.3.1).

Governments are meant to adopt and maintain these general rights, but the lack of reference to the detailed ILO Conventions means that it is not clear how they will be implemented.

There is also an obligation for each government to adopt and maintain their own standards governing minimum wages, hours of work and occupational safety and health, as determined by each government (Article 19.3.2).

This means the standards can be varied by national governments, but are meant to remain consistent with basic labour rights (Article 19.4 (a)).

Article 19.4 (b) is more specific about obligations not to weaken or reduce adherence to both rights and conditions of work, but only in a special trade or customs area, such as an export-processing zone.

The reference to corporate social responsibility is particularly weak and unenforceable, stating only that that "each Party shall endeavour to encourage enterprises to voluntarily adopt corporate social responsibility initiatives on labour issues that have been endorsed or are supported by that Party" (Article 19.7).

Weak enforcement provisions

The most egregious omission in the enforcement provisions is that there is no enforcement for violations of the provisions on forced labour, including compulsory child labour. Instead, governments only "recognise the goal" of eliminating forced labour, and "discourage" through "initiatives they consider appropriate" the importation of goods produced in whole or in part by forced or compulsory labour (Article 19.6).

ILO studies have revealed that 21 million people, mostly women and children, are forced labourers, including in TPP-11 countries (ILO 2012). The US Congress in February 2016 passed an amendment to the US *Tariff Act 1930* which will ensure that all imported products of forced labour are banned (Larson 2016).

This is the only effective way to eliminate forced labour. The TPP-11 is a missed opportunity to progress this trend.

In general, the enforcement provisions which do apply in some areas are more qualified and complicated in this chapter than in other chapters.

Complaints about labour rights require evidence that there is a "sustained or recurring course of action or inaction" which violates the legal obligations in the chapter (Article 19.5.1). This is a more onerous requirement than for enforcement provisions in other TPP-11 chapters.

Complaints also require evidence of violation of labour rights "in a manner affecting trade or investment" between TPP-11 governments, which means that public sector workers and others in non-traded sectors are not covered (Article19.5.1).

These two qualifications make it much more difficult to gather evidence to support a complaint, and mean that large parts of the workforce are exempted from enforcement of the obligations in the chapter.

The complaint and enforcement procedure require lengthy consultations before the state-tostate dispute process can be invoked (Article 19.15). Similar provisions have not been effective in previous agreements (International Trade Union Confederation 2015).

The labour rights chapter is not specifically exempted from ISDS cases, and there is no reference to labour regulation in the claimed ISDS safeguards in the ISDS chapter. This means that future changes to labour laws could be the subject of ISDS disputes if the TPP-11 comes into force.

New TPP-11 Vietnam side letter postpones means of enforcement of labour rights

Vietnam has exchanged legally binding side letters with all other TPP-11 countries which specify that no other country shall seek to suspend other benefits of the agreement to Vietnam as a result of state-to-state dispute settlement in relation to all of the obligations in this chapter for a period of three years after the date of entry into force of the agreement. This effectively postpones the application of the chapter to Vietnam for 3 years (DFAT 2018d).

The side letter also contains a specific reference to article 19.3.1 a) which refers to freedom of association and the effective recognition of the right to collective bargaining. The letter agrees that other parties will refrain from seeking to suspend benefits under dispute settlement for this article for a period of five years after the date of entry into force of the agreement.

Environment

DFAT states that the TPP-11 Environment Chapter 20:

"promotes high levels of environmental protection, including by liberalising trade in environmental goods and services, and ensuring that TPP parties effectively enforce their domestic environmental laws. TPP parties must also take measures in relation to a number of important environmental challenges" (DFAT 2018b: 14).

The inclusion of an environment chapter in the TPP-11 is welcome, and the provisions have not changed from the TPP-12. However, as with the labour chapter, this summary paints a rosier picture than is revealed by the detail of the chapter. Environmental law experts have criticised the chapter for its weak environmental standards, which are not enforceable in the same way as obligations in other chapters (Sierra Club 2015, Terry 2015).

Despite promises that the agreement would include enforceable commitments by governments to at least seven international environment agreements, the text mentions only four, and only one - on trade in endangered species - has clearly enforceable commitments (Article 20.17.2).

The text does not refer to climate change, but only to voluntary measures for lower emissions economies with no benchmarks or timeframes (Article 20.15).

Each government commits only to "strive to ensure that its environmental law and policy provide for and encourage high levels of environmental protection" and not to "fail to enforce its environmental laws through a sustained or recurring course of action or inaction in a manner affecting trade or investment between the Parties" (Articles 20.3.3 and 20.3.4).

Like the labour chapter, the requirement to prove sustained or recurring violations creates an additional barrier for enforcement provisions. There are also requirements for lengthy consultations before resort to the dispute process (Article 20.23).

The non-binding nature of commitments and weak enforceability in the environment chapter contrasts sharply with the legal rights of corporations to sue governments over domestic laws, including environmental laws, under the provisions for ISDS described above.

Technical Barriers to Trade, food labelling and product standards not exempted from ISDS

The DFAT Regulation Impact Statement for the TPP-12 noted that the annexes to the chapter "promote common regulatory approaches across the TPP region" (DFAT 2016b Regulatory Impact Statement p. 29, paragraph 73). The 2018 Regulatory Impact Statement does not mention this, although the text of Chapter 8 of the TPP-11 has not changed.

Mutual recognition of regulatory standards across countries with different standards raises the question of how to maintain and improve Australia's relatively high standards in areas like food regulation and building product standards. Harmonising standards may not be in the public interest.

Chapter 8 of the TPP-11 commits governments to the World Trade Organisation (WTO) rules on Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT), and to use of the WTO TBT disputes process for disputes that exclusively alleged violation of the provisions of that agreement (Article 8.4).

The WTO's TBT Agreement restricts governments from implementing regulations and standards that create unnecessary barriers to trade, including no discrimination between foreign products and local products.

But the TPP-11 has additional WTO-plus commitments to consult with other TPP-11 parties and to encourage mutual recognition of conformity assessment procedures for labelling and

other forms of quality assessment of products (Articles 8.7, 8.8, 8.9, and 8.10). The TPP-11 also establishes a committee to oversee this process and to review the implementation of the chapter annexes and consider new annexes after five years (Articles 8.11 and 8.12.3).

This means that Australian testing authorities will be under pressure to accept overseas testing regimes and mutual recognition arrangements.

Two examples of possible impacts of these arrangements are provided by building product standards and food labelling standards.

Building product standards

Over the past two years there have been numerous reports of imported building products which did not meet Australian standards, that are a danger to both building workers and the general public. These include highly combustible building cladding and products containing asbestos. Imported products containing asbestos are banned in Australia, and building cladding is required to meet Australian standards. The Senate Economics References Committee has conducted inquiries into both substandard building cladding and asbestos imports.

The asbestos inquiry recommended:

"that the Australian Government consider placing additional mandatory requirements on procurers of high-risk products to have a due diligence system in place for the prevention of the import and use of asbestos containing materials" (Senate Economics References Committee 2017: Recommendation 18: 54-55).

TPP-11 countries Japan and Vietnam have been identified as sources for illegal asbestos imports (Senate Economics References Committee 2017: 9).

it is clear from the committee's findings and recommendations that current conformity assessment processes in some TPP countries are not ensuring that imported products meet Australian standards. The committee has recommended additional mandatory requirements for the prevention of the import and use of asbestos, which would require future new regulation. It also recommended increased resources for more frequent inspection of products at the border.

However the TPP-11 provisions to encourage mutual recognition of conformity assessment procedures in other countries could restrict additional mandatory requirements for imported products to meet Australian standards.

Food labelling

In 2015, the WTO ruled against the US' mandatory country-of-origin meat labelling, finding that such labelling discriminated against imported meat products (Locke 2015).

This has implications for the Australian Government, which introduced a new system of country-of-origin labelling for imported food products in the wake of the hepatitis outbreak caused by imported frozen berries (Clarke 2015).

If a future government wished to strengthen such regulation, it could be restricted by both the WTO and the TPP-11 provisions for mutual recognition of conformity assessment procedures.

TBT Chapter not exempted from ISDS disputes

The TPP-11 includes the added possibility of ISDS disputes.

In the Korea-Australia Free Trade Agreement, Australia ensured that ISDS disputes could not be applied to the TBT chapter (DFAT 2014: Articles 5.11, 5.18). However, there is no such exclusion in the TPP (Article 8.4.1).

A foreign investor could allege that future changes to country-of-origin regulation requirements, or stronger mandatory requirements for imported building products to meet Australian standards which might occur after the TPP-11 is in place, could harm their investment.

As discussed above, the general ISDS safeguards for health and environmental legislation in the TPP-11 are inadequate, and will not be effective in preventing ISDS cases.

It is possible that, based on new evidence, future governments may decide to introduce clearer country of origin labelling, other forms of labelling such as additional nutritional information, or more stringent labelling of GE products. Stronger mandatory requirements for imported building products are also possible. If the TPP-11 were implemented, a foreign investor could lodge an ISDS dispute to claim compensation.

Wine and spirits labelling

There is a specific Annex which sets out rules for wine and spirits labelling (Annex 8-4). This provides for a standard labelling regime allowing a manufacturer to use the same main label in all TPP countries. Any additional mandatory labelling requirements by individual governments must be on a supplementary label, not on the main label. These rules reduce the flexibility of governments in the future to design labelling requirements based on new public health research.

For example, the requirement to use supplementary labelling could restrict options for future warnings on the health effects of alcohol for pregnant women. Such labelling is currently voluntary in Australia, and not widely in use. Where it is used, the warnings are often small and difficult to see. Although governments are not prohibited from introducing health warnings, the use of a supplementary label, which would typically be smaller and less noticeable than the main label, could restrict the options for future governments to introduce more prominent health warnings (O'Brien and Gleeson 2015).

Again, since the TPP-11 also includes ISDS provisions, there is an option for foreign alcohol companies to lodge a dispute about new health labelling requirements if they can allege they have harmed their investment.

Government Procurement

There has been a controversial debate in Australia about both Commonwealth and State government procurement policies. AFTINET believes that Australian procurement policy should follow the example of trading partners like South Korea and the US in having policies with more flexibility to consider broader definitions of value for money, which recognise the value of supporting local firms in government contracting decisions. There are also specific exceptions in trade agreements to enable preference for small and medium-sized enterprises (AFTINET 2017).

Several Australian states have developed such policies, and the recent Joint Select Committee inquiry into changes to Commonwealth procurement guidelines recommended that the Australian government should not enter into any commitments in trade agreements that undermine its ability to support Australian businesses, taking the view that this ability would not conflict with Australia's international trade obligations (Joint Select

Committee Inquiry into the Commonwealth Government Procurement Framework 2017: Recommendation 8: iv).

The government has rejected this recommendation, so it appears to have a different and far less flexible interpretation of Australia's international trade obligations, including the TPP-11 procurement chapter.

DFAT's NIA states:

"A legislative Instrument under the Public Accountability Act 2013 will need to be made to replace the Commonwealth Procurement Rules (January 2018) to make the changes required to meet the Agreements' obligations" (DFAT 2018b: 19.)

These rules will be re-written by the Department of Finance and tabled in Parliament, but they are not a disallowable instrument and Parliament cannot amend or vote against them. It is important that the committee scrutinise any proposed changes to the Commonwealth Procurement Rules before they are tabled in Parliament to ensure that they do not remove the flexibility to apply broader definitions of value for money, and allow support for local small and medium sized enterprises.

Weighing the costs and benefits of the TPP

The NIA calculates that tariff reductions in the TPP-11 will result in a loss to government revenue of \$220 million over four years but concludes in general terms without specific evidence that there will be "a net gain to the Australian economy" (DFAT 2108a: 19).

There has been no Australian economic modelling of the specific impacts of the TPP-11 on the Australian economy as a whole measured by GDP. DFAT has instead relied on an updated predictive study by the US Peterson Institute which was conducted before the actual outcomes of the TPP-11 were known (Peterson institute 2017).

International econometric studies of TPP-12

The US Peterson Institute produced a study of the TPP-12 which estimated a very small increase in Australia's GDP after 15 years, of 0.6 per cent. As Peter Martin, economics editor of *The Age* has calculated, this represents tiny growth of between zero and 0.1 per cent per year (Martin 2016, Peterson Institute 2016).

The Peterson Institute uses a computable general equilibrium (CGE) econometric model. Like all such models it is based on assumptions which do not apply in the real-world economy.

The assumptions include that most tariff and nontariff barriers will be removed, that there will be full employment, perfect labour mobility (i.e. no unemployment outcomes), no income distribution effects and no trade balance effects. By assuming away negative effects, these models almost always produce results that predict future increases in economic growth, usually after 10 to 15 years. There is a substantial economic literature that has criticised GCE models and questioned their results (Taylor and von Anim 2006).

Despite these favourable assumptions, the Peterson Institute Study still predicted only tiny economic growth, and did not measure the TPP-12's impact on employment.

Studies of the impacts of preferential trade agreements based on more realistic assumptions, including both employment gains and losses, often show minimal change or negative impacts. A separate study of the TPP-12 from academics at Tufts University using a model that does measure employment impacts, found that job losses in Australia would total 39,000 after 10 years (Capaldo *et al* 2016).

The updated Peterson Institute study on the TPP-11 without the US quoted by DFAT uses the same GCE model. This is a predictive study, published in October 2017 before the final version of the agreement was reached in November 2017. Like the previous Peterson study, this study did not model employment effects. The study assumes no changes to the TPP text, and does not take into account the suspension of 22 clauses, nor the other changes agreed in 31 new side letters (Peterson Institute 2017: 6). The study estimates that the TPP-11 would increase in Australia's GDP by 0.5 per cent by 2030, less than the TPP-12 estimate of 0.6 per cent (DFAT, 2018b: 6 -7).

The reason for the tiny economic gains from the TPP-12 was that Australia already has free trade agreements with all but three of the TPP-12 countries. This means the additional market access in agricultural and services markets for Australian exports is very limited. The TPP-11 would have even tinier growth outcomes.

The NIA places much weight on the gains to particular sectors in services and agriculture, but does not emphasise effects of the TPP-11 on GDP as a whole. This means it does not weigh the estimated tiny gain in GDP of 0.5 per cent by 2030 against many of the risks and losses that will be experienced as a result of the agreement.

These risks and losses include:

- Losses to government revenue of \$220 million from reductions in remaining tariffs
- Net employment losses estimated by the Tufts study
- Costs of potential local employment and lower labour standards in Australia from expansion of temporary labour
- Losses resulting from possible regulatory risks and costs to government arising from ISDS
- Costs of other possible environmental, health and other impacts arising from other future restrictions on government regulation.

Conclusion

The Government has refused to undertake independent studies of the economic, health, environmental and other impacts of the TPP-11 in Australia despite advice from key bodies like the Productivity Commission, the Australian Competition and Consumer Commission, environment and public health experts. International predictive econometric studies based on unrealistic assumptions show tiny economic gains by 2030, which have not been assessed against the costs of other impacts. While emphasising gains for particular export sectors, the NIA does not provide an analysis of the impact of the TPP on the economy as a whole, nor of the costs of government revenue losses, unemployment, temporary labour, ISDS and future restrictions on government regulation. Given these severe shortcomings, the Committee should recommend against the implementing legislation.

.

Appendix 1

Extension of data protection monopolies on biologic medicines in TPP-12 (suspended in TPP-11 but remains in the text pending US return to the agreement)

The TPP-12 intellectual property chapter contains a series of rules which lock in strong monopolies for patents on medicines at the expense of affordable access to medicines. Australia has already adopted many of these rules. Some of these have been suspended. They will have the greatest impact in TPP developing countries, which would be obliged to adopt them if they were revived as a result of the US returning to the agreement in future.

In addition, the TPP-12 is the first trade agreement involving Australia to propose an additional longer monopoly on data protection for biologic medicines. These clauses have also been suspended pending the US return to the agreement.

Medicins sans Frontieres (MSF) has described the TPP-12 as "a bad deal for medicine: it's bad for humanitarian medical treatment providers such as MSF, and it's bad for people who need access to affordable medicines around the world" (MSF, 2015).

Data protection, biologic medicines and costs to the PBS

Pharmaceutical companies already have 20 years of patent monopoly during which they can charge high prices on new medicines before cheaper versions become available.

Data protection is a separate and additional type of monopoly, which applies to the clinical trial data submitted to regulatory agencies like the Therapeutic Goods Administration to demonstrate the safety and efficacy of medicines. During the period of data protection, the competitors who wish to manufacture cheaper versions of the medicine when the patent expires cannot use the clinical trial data from the original medicine to obtain marketing approval for their cheaper version. This effectively delays the availability of cheaper versions. The current legal standard for data protection in Australia is five years.

Biologic medicines are produced through biological processes, resulting in new treatments for cancer and other serious diseases, and can cost tens of thousands of dollars for a course of treatment.

Pharmaceutical companies have argued for longer periods of data protection for biologic medicines, and were successful in obtaining 12 years in US legislation. This was strongly opposed by public health organisations, and by the US Federal Trade Commission, on the grounds that longer data protection was an unjustified extension of monopoly rights. This would delay access to cheaper versions of medicines and would potentially increase health expenditure (United States Federal Trade Commission 2009).

Pharmaceutical companies lobbied for eight to 12 years of data exclusivity in the TPP (Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America 2013). This was strongly opposed by national and international public health groups and most governments (Gleeson 2016:3).

The TPP is the first trade agreement to contain additional data protection for biologic medicines. This is a dangerous precedent because it locks in longer monopolies and will be used by the pharmaceutical industry a model for other trade agreements (MSF, 2015).

The Australian Government subsidises the price of approved prescription medicines, including biologic medicines, through the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS). The wholesale price of approved prescription medicines is negotiated through the PBS and the Government subsidises the retail price at the chemist. Currently, this ensures pensioners pay no more than \$6.40 and others pay \$39.50 for PBS medicines. Biologic medicines are a growing share of PBS expenditure and this will increase in the future. Ten of the most expensive biologics cost the PBS approximately \$1.2 billion in 2013-14, which was 14 per cent of the PBS' total expenditure (Gleeson 2016:3).

When the first cheaper version of biologic medicine (known as biosimilars) becomes available, a 16 per cent price cut is applied to all versions of the product. If biosimilars had been available for those 10 medicines in 2013-14, the PBS would have saved \$205 million in taxpayer-funded subsidies (Gleeson *et al* 2015). In the future, as more biologic medicines are approved for subsidy, each year of delay in the availability of cheaper versions would cost the PBS many more hundreds of millions of dollars.

The TPP-12 text on data protection of biologic medicines

Article 18.51.1 on data protection of biologic medicines contains two options. Governments are legally bound to implement one of these options. The first is legislation for at least eight years data protection (Article 18.51.1 a). The second option is at least five years data protection accompanied by "other measures" to provide "a comparable outcome in the market" to the eight years in option one (Article 18.51.1 b). Article 18.51.3 also provides for a review of these arrangements after 10 years.

Australian law on five years of data protection will not change immediately. However, Australia is legally obliged by the TPP to ensure "other measures" which will have the market outcome of an extra three years, resulting in eight years of data protection.

DFAT has defended this outcome by saying that current delays caused by market conditions or administrative delays can already deliver an outcome of at least eight years of monopoly, rather than the five years in the legislation, which means there is no change in current practice (Hansard, 2016:7-8).

But the TPP could mean a change in the future. Currently such delays are only a possibility. The TPP text locks in these delays, creating a legal obligation to deliver the comparable market outcome of at least eight years. Each year of delay of cheaper forms of biologics will cost the PBS hundreds of millions of dollars. This cost will not show up immediately, but is a future time bomb for PBS cost blowouts. It is simply wasteful for public subsidies to be spent on extension of monopolies. Such increases will also create pressure to pass on some of those costs to consumers in the form of higher prices at the chemist.

It is not in the public interest for the Australian Government to agree in the TPP to lock in delays which in future will extend monopolies on biologic medicines and delay cheaper forms of these medicines from becoming available. Instead, the government should retain the flexibility to **reduce** delays in the availability of cheaper medicines, and obtain better value for money spent on the most effective medicines. The TPP reduces this possibility.

References

AFTINET, (2015) Submission to the Senate Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs Defence and Trade Inquiry into Australia's treaty making process, found April 11, 2018 at http://aftinet.org.au/cms/sites/default/files/AFTINET%20DFAT%20submission%20final%20edited%2 00215.pdf#overlay-context=node/954

AFTINET (2017) Submission to the Joint Select Committee on government procurement, March, found April 14, 2018 at http://aftinet.org.au/cms/sites/default/files/1704%20Submission%20to%20procurement%20inquiry.pdf

Australian Broadcasting Corporation (2015) Four Corners Program, "Slaving Away", May 6, found April 12, 2018 at http://www.abc.net.au/4corners/stories/2015/05/04/4227055.htm.

Berg L., and Farbenblum, B., (2017) *Wage theft in Australia: findings of the national temporary worker survey* found April 13 2018 at http://apo.org.au/system/files/120406/apo-nid120406-483146.pdf

Bland, B., and Donnan, S., (2014) "Indonesia to terminate more than 60 bilateral investment treaties", *Financial Times*, March 27 found April 14, 2018 at http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/3755c1b2-b4e2-11e3-af92-00144feabdc0.html#axzz2xrYOwsEb.

Biron, C., (2013) "Latin American countries put up front against corporate lawsuits", Inter Press Service, October, found found April 16, 2018 at http://www.mintpressnews.com/latin-american-countries-put-front-corporate-lawsuits/170030/.

Breville and Bulard (2014) "The injustice industry and TTIP", Le Monde Diplomatique, English edition, June, found April 14, 2018 at

http://www.bresserpereira.org.br/terceiros/2014/agosto/14.08.injustice-industry.pdf

<u>Capaldo, J., et al (2016)</u> <u>Trading Down: Unemployment, Inequality and Other Risks of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement</u>, January, Global Development and Environment Institute Working Paper 16 – 01, Tufts University, found March 10, 2016 at http://www.ase.tufts.edu/gdae/Pubs/wp/16-01Capaldo-IzurietaTPP.pdf

Clarke, M., (2015) "Food labelling: Government seeks public opinion on six different Australian Made designs," ABC News June 9, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-06-09/public-opinion-sought-on-australian-made-labelling/6531262

Conifer, D., (2016) "Parliament passes bill to scrap troubled VET loans, overhaul vocational education sector," ABC News online, December 2, found April 16, 2018 at http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-12-02/parliament-passes-bill-to-scrap-troubled-vet-loans/8085860.

Court of Justice of the European Union (2017) *Opinion 2/15 of the Court (Full Court) on the Singapore free trade agreement,* May 16, found April 11, 2018 at http://www.mlex.com/Attachments/2017-05-16_2CW21X23B07N046Z/C0002_2015%20EN.pdf

Court of Justice of the European Union (2018) "The arbitration clause in the Agreement between the Netherlands and Slovakia on the protection of investments is not compatible with EU law," Media Release March 6, Luxembourg, found April 11, 2018 at https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2018-03/cp180026en.pdf.

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2014), Text of the Korea-Australia Free Trade Agreement found February 5, 2016 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/kafta/official-documents/Pages/full-text-of-kafta.aspx

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2016a) *Text of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement, (TPP-12) Canberra,* found April 11, 2018 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/not-yet-inforce/tpp-11/official-documents/Pages/official-documents.aspx

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2016b) *National Interest Analysis of the Trans Pacific Partnership Agreement, (TPP-12),* found February 5, 2016 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/not-yet-in-force/tpp-11/official-documents/Pages/official-documents.aspx

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2016c) Regulatory Impact Statement *the Trans Pacific Partnership Agreement(TPP-12)*, found April 14, 2018 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/not-yet-in-force/tpp-11/official-documents/Pages/official-documents.aspx

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2018a) *Text of the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement, (TPP-11) Canberra,* found April 11, 2018 at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/TPP-11/Treaty being considered

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2018b) *National Interest Assessment of the TPP-11* found April 11, 2018 at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/TPP-11/Treaty being considered

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2018c) *Regulatory Impact Statement of the TPP-11*, found April 11 2018 at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/TPP-11/Treaty being considered

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade_(2018d), *TPP-11 Text, Vietnam side letter on labour rights* found April 14, 2018 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/not-yet-in-force/tpp-11/official-documents/Pages/official-documents.aspx

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade_(2018e), *National Interest Analysis of the Free Trade Agreement between Australia and the Republic of Peru*, February, found April 11, 2018 at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Treaties/PeruFTA/Treaty being considered

Department of Home Affairs (2017) Replacement of the 457 Visa-government reforms to employersponsored skilled migration visas, April 18, found April 13, 2018 at https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/trav/work/457-abolition-replacement

De Zayas, A., (2015) "UN Charter and Human rights treaties prevail over free trade and investment agreements," Media Release, September 17, Geneva, found April 18, 2018 at http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=16439&LangID=E#sthash. WdxSGvlb.dpuf.

Donnan, S., and Wagstyl, S., (2014) "Transatlantic trade talks hit German snag," *Financial Times*, March 14 found April 17, 2018 at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/cc5c4860-ab9d-11e3-90af-00144feab7de.html#axzz2xC0jUOB t.

Dundas S. (2015), "Bilcon of Delaware vs Canada: a story about legitimate expectation and broken promises", *Kluwer Arbitration Blog*, September 11 found February 26, 2016 at http://kluwerarbitrationblog.com/2015/09/11/broken-promises-and-legitimate-expectations-bilcon-of-delaware-inc-et-al-v-canada/

European Commission (2016) Report on the on-line consultation on investment protection and investor-state dispute settlement in the Trans-Atlantic Trade and Investment Partnership, January 13, found 11th of April 2018 at http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release MEMO-15-3202 en.htm

European Parliamentary Research Service (2014) "Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS): state of play and prospects for reform," European Parliamentary Research Briefing, Brussels, January found April 16, 2018 at www.europarl.europa.eu/.../LDM BRI(2014)130710 REV2 EN.pdf

European Union (2015) EU negotiating texts in TTIP, February, Brussels, found April 14, 2018 at http://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/press/index.cfm?id=1230

Filho, J., (2007) "The Brazilian Experience with Bilateral Investment Agreements: A Note", UNCTAD Expert Meeting On Development Implications of International Investment Rule Making, June 28-29, found August 8, 2014 at http://unctad.org/sections/wcmu/docs/c2em21p15 en.pdf.

French, R.F Chief Justice (2014) "Investor-State Dispute Settlement-a cut above the courts?" Paper delivered at the Supreme and Federal Courts Judges conference, July 9, 2014, Darwin, found April 14, 2018 at http://www.hcourt.gov.au/assets/publications/speeches/current-justices/frenchcj09jul14.pdf

Gaukrodger, D., and Gordon, C., (2012) "Investor-state dispute settlement: a scoping paper for the investment policy community", OECD Working Papers on International Investment, no. 2012/3, OECD Investment Division, Paris, December found April 18, 2018 at www.oecd.org/daf/inv/investment-policy/WP-2012 3.pdf

Gleeson D., et al, (2015) "Proposals for extending data protection for biologics in the TPPA: potential consequences for Australia. Submissions to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade," 15 December, found February 20, 2015 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/tpp/negotiations/Documents/tpp sub gleeson lopert moir.p df.

Gleeson D., (2016) "The Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement, intellectual property and access to affordable medicines", Submission to the Productivity Commission inquiry into Australia's intellectual property arrangements, found February 22, 2016 at http://www.pc.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0003/195258/sub128-intellectual-property.pdf

Global Affairs Canada (2018) *Cases filed against the government of Canada, Clayton/Billcon vs Canada*, January, found April 14, 2018 at http://www.international.gc.ca/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/topics-domaines/disp-diff/clayton.aspx?lang=eng.

Government of India Ministry of Finance (2015) Model Text for the Indian Bilateral Investment Treaty, December found March 1, 2016 at

http://finmin.nic.in/the ministry/dept eco affairs/investment division/ModelBIT Annex.pdf

Hansard (2016) Transcript of Joint Standing Committee on Treaties Hearing, 22 February, found March 10, 2016 at http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22committees%2Fcommint%2F d7e6bcb2-1294-4e25-aa1f-45a84518c77b%2F0000%22

Hill, J., (2015) "TPP's clauses that let Australia be sued are weapons of legal destruction, says lawyer" November 10, found April 19, 2018, at https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/nov/10/tpps-clauses-that-let-australia-be-sued-are-weapons-of-legal-destruction-says-lawyer

Howe, J., (2015) "TPP and China free trade agreement: our valuable labour standards must be protected," The Age October 6, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.theage.com.au/comment/tpp-and-china-free-trade-agreement-our-valuable-labour-standards-must-be-protected-20151005-gk1zup.html

Ikenson, D., (2017) "To save NAFTA, kill its controversial dispute settlement provisions" October 24, found April 10, 2018 at https://www.forbes.com/sites/danikenson/2017/10/24/to-save-nafta-kill-its-controversial-dispute-settlement-provisions/#2c5678f43168

International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (2017) *Bear Creek Mining Corporation vs the Republic of Peru Award,* September 12, found April 10, 2018 at http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C3745/DS10808 En.pdf.

International Labour Organisation (2012) "21 million people are now victims of forced labour", Media Release June 1, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS 181961/lang--en/index.htm

International Trade Union Confederation (2015) "Trans-Pacific Partnership Labour Chapter scorecard: fundamental issues remain unaddressed" November, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/trans pacific.pdf

Johnstone, M., (2015) "Pressure to bring in tobacco plain packaging," *New Zealand Herald*, March 2, found April 13, 2018 at http://www.nzherald.co.nz/business/news/article.cfm?c id=3&objectid=11410127.

Joint Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, (2017) Hidden in plain sight: report of the inquiry into a modern modern slavery Act for Australia, found April 11 2018 at

https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Foreign Affairs Defence and Trade/ModernSlavery/Final report

Joint Select Committee on the Commonwealth Procurement Framework (2017) *Buying into Our Future: review of the Commonwealth Procurement Framework*, June 29, found April 16, 2018 at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/Former Committees/Government Procurement/completed inquiries.

Jones, T., (2016) "Portugal threatened with post-treaty claim," *Global Arbitration Review,* September 27, found October 24, 2016, at http://bilaterals.org/?portugal-threatened-with-first.

Kahale (2014) *Keynote Address*, Eighth Juris Investment Arbitration Conference, Washington DC, March 8, found September 1, 2014 at http://www.curtis.com/siteFiles/Publications/8TH%20Annual%20Juris%20Investment%20Treaty%20Arbitration%20Conf.%20-%20March%2028%202014.pdf

Kahale, G., (2018) "ISDS: The Wild, Wild West of International Law and Arbitration," Lecture given at Brooklyn Law School, April 3, 2018 found at https://www.bilaterals.org/IMG/pdf/isds-the-wild, wild west of international law and arbitration.pdf

Kingdom of Belgium 2017, *Belgian request for an opinion from the European Court of Justice*, found April 10, 2018 at https://diplomatie.belgium.be/sites/default/files/downloads/ceta_summary.pdf.

Kawharu, A., (2015) "TPPA Chapter 9 on Investment", Expert Paper no. 2 on the TPPA, The Law foundation, New Zealand, December, found February 20, 2016 at https://tpplegal.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/ep2-amokura-kawharu.pdf

Larson, E., (2016) "Slave-labour loophole closed by US Senate after eight decades," Bloomberg, February 12, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-02-11/slavery-loophole-is-closed-by-u-s-senate-after-85-years

Locke, S., (2015) "World Trade Organisation rules US Country of Origin Labelling violates international law", May 19, found March 2, 2016 at http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-19/wto-says-united-states-not-cool/6479728.

Lopert, R., and Gleeson, D., (2013) <u>The high price of "free" trade: US trade agreements and access to medicines.</u> *Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics*, 41(1): 199-223. DOI: 10.1111/jlme.12014.

Mann, H., (2015) "ISDS: Who Wins More, Investors or States?" *Investment Treaty News*, February, found March 2, 2016 at http://www.iisd.org/itn/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/itn-breaking-news-june-2015-isds-who-wins-more-investors-or-

<u>state.pdf?utm_source=lists.iisd.ca&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=ITN+Breaking+News+Analy_sis+-+ISDS:+Who+Wins+More,+Investors+or+States?</u>

Martin, P., (2016)" Trans-Pacific Partnership will barely benefit Australia says World Bank report", *Sydney Morning Herald*, January 12, found March 10, 2016 at

http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/transpacific-partnership-will-barely-benefit-australia-says-world-bank-report-20160111-gm3g9w.html

Mehdudia, S., (2013) "BIPA talks put on hold" The Hindu, January 21, found November 13, 2013 at http://donttradeourlivesaway.wordpress.com/2013/01/breaking-news-indian-government-puts-negotiations-on-all-bilateral-investment-treaties-bits-on-hold/].

Medicins sans Frontieres (2015) "Statement by MSF on the official release of the full text of the Trans-Pacific Partnership", November 5, found November 10, 2015 at http://www.msfaccess.org/about-us/media-room/press-releases/statement-msf-official-release-full-text-trans-pacific.

National Conference of State Legislatures, (2016) *Policy Directive*, found April 11, 2018 at http://www.ncsl.org/ncsl-in-dc/task-forces/policies-labor-and-economic-development.aspx

Nelson, A., (2016) TTIP: "Chevron lobbied for controversial legal right as 'environmental deterrent," *The Guardian*, April 26, found April 14, 2018 at https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/apr/26/ttip-chevron-lobbied-for-controversial-legal-right-as-environmental-deterrent.

New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2018) *Side Instruments signed by New Zealand and other parties*, March 8, found April 10, 2018 at https://www.mfat.govt.nz/en/trade/free-trade-agreements-concluded-but-not-in-force/cptpp/comprehensive-and-progressive-agreement-for-trans-pacific-partnership-text/

O'Brien, P and Gleeson, D. (2015) "Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement – Alcoholic Beverages and Health Information/Warning Labels" November. found March 18, 2016 at https://tpplegal.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/tpp-and-alcohol-health-warnings-summary-nov-2015.pdf

Patrick., R., (2018) "Smoke clears on tobacco case legal costs," February 8, found April 10, 2018 at https://rex.nxtmps.org.au/media/releases/smoke-clears-on-tobacco-legal-costs/

Peterson, L., (2015) "A first glance at the investment chapter of the TPP agreement: a familiar US-style structure with the few novel twists", *Investment Arbitration Reporter*, November 5 found February 21, 2016 at https://www.iareporter.com/articles/a-first-glance-at-the-investment-chapter-of-the-tpp-agreement-a-familiar-us-style-structure-with-a-few-novel-twists/

Peterson Institute, (2016) "Assessing the Trans-Pacific Partnership, Volume 1: Market Access and Sectoral Issues," February, found March 10, 2016 at http://www.piie.com/publications/briefings/piieb16-1.pdf

Peterson Institute, (2017) "Going it alone in the Asia-Pacific: Regional Trade Agreements Without the United States," October, found April 19, 2018 at https://piie.com/system/files/documents/wp17-10.pdf

Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America (2013) "PhRMA urges Trans-Pacific Partnership Negotiators to adopt a strong intellectual property framework," found February 10, 2016 at http://www.phrma.org/media/releases/phrma-urges-trans-pacific-partnership-negotiators-adopt-strong-intellectual-property-

Productivity Commission (2010) *Bilateral and Regional Trade Agreements Final Report*, Productivity Commission, Canberra, December, found April 10, 2018 at https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/trade-agreements/report.

Productivity Commission (2015) Trade and Assistance Review 2013-14, June, found April 10, 2018 at http://www.pc.gov.au/research/recurring/trade-assistance/2013-14.

Public Citizen (2012) U.S.-Peru FTA Investor Rights: Lessons Learned and New Approaches Needed for Trans-Pacific Partnership, found April 10, 2018 at http://www.citizen.org/documents/peru-tpp-investment-memo.pdf.

Public Citizen, (2017) 230 Law and Economics Professors Urge President Trump to Remove Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) From NAFTA found April 14, 2018 at

https://www.citizen.org/system/files/case documents/isds-law-economics-professors-letter-oct-2017 2.pdf

Public Health Association of Australia (2015) Submission to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade on the Regional Economic Comprehensive Partnership, found March 3, 2016 at http://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/AICECA/Documents/public-health-association-of-australia-AICECA.pdf.

Rosewarne, S., (2015) "Free Trade Agreements driving labour market reform by stealth" The Conversation January 20, found March 3, 2016 at

http://theconversation.com/free-trade-agreements-driving-labour-market-reform-by-stealth-36124

Schepel, H., et al, (2014) Investment Protection and Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) in the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP), found September 20, 2014 at https://www.kent.ac.uk/law/isds_treaty_consultation.html

Schnieders B., and Millar R., (2015) "'Black jobs': Rampant exploitation of foreign workers in Australia revealed", *Sydney Morning Herald*, October 1 found October 5, 2015 at http://www.smh.com.au/national/investigations/black-jobs-rampant-exploitation-of-foreign-workers-in-australia-revealed-20150930-gixz7q.html.

Senate Standing Committee on Education and Employment, (2016) A national disgrace: the exploitation of temporary work visas holders, Canberra, found May 1, 2017 at

http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Education and Employment/temporary work visa/Report.

Senate Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs Defence and Trade (2015) *Blind agreement: reforming Australia's treaty-making process,* May, found October 5, 2015 at http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Foreign Affairs Defence and Trade/Treaty-making process/Report.

Sierra Club (2016), "TPP text analysis: Environment chapter fails to protect the environment", November, found March 3, 2016 at

https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/www.sierraclub.org/files/uploads-wysiwig/tpp-analysis-updated.pdf

Stiglitz J., (2015) "Don't trade away our health," *New York Times*, January 15, found January 16, 2015 at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/31/opinion/dont-trade-away-our-health.html?r=0.

Stiglitz J., (2016) "In 2016, let's hope for better trade agreements" *the Guardian*, January 10, found at found January 11, 2016 at http://www.theguardian.com/business/2016/jan/10/in-2016-better-trade-agreements-trans-pacific-partnership.

Taylor, L., and R. von Arnim. (2006). *Computable General Equilibrium Models of Trade Liberalization: The Doha Debate,* New School for Social Research, Oxford

Terry, S., (2016) *The environment under TPPA governance, Expert Paper no. 4 on the TPPA*, The Law foundation, New Zealand, January, found February 20, 2016 at https://tpplegal.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/ep4-environment.pdf

Tienhaara, K., (2015a) "The TPP has been released and our concerns have been vindicated," *The Drum*, November 6, found November 7, 2015 at http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-11-06/tienhaara-ttp-investment/6918810.

Tienhaara, K., (2015b) "Dismissal of case against plain cigarette packaging good news for taxpayers," *Canberra Times*, December 20 found December 21, 2015 at http://www.smh.com.au/comment/the-dismissal-of-a-case-against-plain-cigarette-packaging-is-good-news-for-taxpayers-20151218-glrb53.html.

Toscano, N., (2015) "One in five migrant workers on 457 visas could be underpaid or incorrectly employed," *Sydney Morning Herald* May 29, found March 3, 2016 at http://www.smh.com.au/national/one-in-five-migrant-workers-on-457-visas-could-be-underpaid-or-incorrectly-employed-20150529-ghcmxr.html

United Nations (2009) Report of the Commission of Experts of the President of the United Nations General Assembly on Reforms of the International Monetary and Financial System (the Stiglitz Commission), New York.

UNCITRAL (2017) Possible reform of investor-State dispute settlement (ISDS) note by the Secretariat, Vienna, 27 November, found April 14, 2018 at

https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/LTD/V17/067/48/PDF/V1706748.pdf?OpenElement

UNCITRAL (2018) Report of Working Group III (Investor-State Dispute Settlement Reform) on the work of its thirty-fourth session (Vienna, 27 November-1 December 2017) published June 25, 2018, found April 14, 2018 at

http://www.uncitral.org/pdf/english/workinggroups/wg 3/WGIII-34th-session/930 for the website.pdf

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) (2015) Recent Trends in IIAS and ISDS, February, found January 20, 2016 at http://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/webdiaepcb2015d1 en.pdf.

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) (2018) Investment Policy Hub: *ISDS trends*, found April 14, 2018 at http://investmentpolicyhub.unctad.org/ISDS.

Uribe, M., (2013) "Investment Arbitration in Latin America: Irreconcilable Differences?" *Kluwer Arbitration Blog*, May 13. Found May 15, 2013 at http://kluwerarbitrationblog.com.

United States Federal Trade Commission (2009) "Emerging Health Care Issues: Follow-on Biologic Drug Competition", found on March 3, 2015 at https://www.ftc.gov/reports/emerging-health-care-issues-follow-biologic-drug-competition-federal-trade-commission-report

US House Ways and Means Committee, (2017) "Hearing on US trade policy agenda, testimony from Robert E Lighthizer" June 22, recording found March 10, 2018 at

https://waysandmeans.house.gov/event/hearing-u-s-trade-policy-agenda/

US House Ways and Means Committee, (2018) "Hearing on US NAFTA negotiations, testimony from Robert E Lighthizer" March 21, recording found April 11, 2018 at https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4720505/lighthizer-brady-isds

Williams, Z., (2016)) "As Colombia pushes for cancer drug price cut, Novartis files ISDS dispute", *Industrial Arbitration Reporter*, November 30, found May 1, 2017 at http://isds.bilaterals.org/?investigation-as-colombia-pushes.

Van Harten, G., (2016) "Key flaws in the European Commission's proposals for foreign investor protection in TTIP", Osgood Hall Law School Legal Studies Research Paper Series No. 16, Volume 12 issue 4, York University, Toronto, found March 1, 2016 at

http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2692122

Von der Burchard, (2017) "Juncker proposes fast-tracking EU trade deals," *Politico*, August 31, 2017, found April 11, 2018 at https://www.politico.eu/article/juncker-proposes-fast-tracking-eu-trade-deals/

World Bank, (2016) "Potential Macroeconomic Implications of the Trans-Pacific Partnership," *Global Economic Prospects*, January, found March 10, 2016 at

http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/pubdocs/publicdoc/2016/1/847071452034669879/Global-Economic-Prospects-January-2016-Implications-Trans-Pacific-Partnership-Agreement.pdf